

# Food Access, Nutrition, and Public Health

MARCH 2018



**PUBLISHED BY**

Duke Law School, Environmental Law and Policy Clinic

Harvard Law School, Emmett Environmental Law and Policy Clinic

Harvard Law School, Food Law and Policy Clinic

Harvard Law School, Health Law and Policy Clinic

Elisabeth Haub School of Law, Pace Food Law Initiative

UCLA School of Law, Resnick Program for Food Law and Policy

Vermont Law School, Center for Agriculture and Food Systems

Yale Law School, Environmental Protection Clinic

# AUTHORS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

## AUTHORS

This report was written and produced by the following members of the Farm Bill Law Enterprise (FBLE): Duke Environmental Law and Policy Clinic, the Environmental Protection Clinic at Yale Law School and the Yale School of Forestry and Environmental Studies, and Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic.

The lead authors of this report, listed alphabetically and by institution, are **Emily Broad Leib**, **Emma Clippinger**, and **Nicole Negowetti**, *Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic*; and **Sarah Downer** and **Katie Garfield**, *Harvard Law School Health Law and Policy Clinic*; **Emilie Aguirre**, *UCLA School of Law Resnick Program for Food Law & Policy and Harvard University*.

The following students, staff and summer interns also contributed significant research and writing to this report: **Brittany Bolden**, **Juliana Carreiro Avila**, **Eva Greenthal**, **Victoria Hartmann**, **Tammuz Huberman**, **Jane Jeong**, **Unchu (Jude) Lee**, **Sarah Loucks**, **Tyler Mordecai**, **Andrew Norkiewicz**, **Eliza Pan**, **Mary Stottele**, **Imani Tisdale**, **Dominique Trudelle**, **Jeff Zink**, *Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic*; and **Mallory Neumann** and **Sarah Rodman-Alvarez**, *UCLA School of Law Resnick Program for Food Law & Policy*.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

FBLE is grateful to the many individuals and organizations who enriched this report by sharing their time and ideas: Allison Bovell-Ammon and Stephanie Ettinger de Cuba, *Children's Health Watch*, Carrie Calvert and Robert Campbell, *Feeding America*, Skye Cornell, *Wholesome Wave*, Stacy Dean, *Center for Budget and Policy Priorities*, and Nathan A. Rosenberg.

FBLE thanks the following people for reviewing this report and providing feedback. The reviewers do not necessarily concur with the report's recommendations. **Ed Bolen** (*Senior Policy Analyst*) and **Stacy Dean** (*Vice President for Food Assistance Policy*), *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*; **Monica Mills**, *Executive Director, Food Policy Action*; **Kate Fitzgerald**, *Food Systems Consultant*; and **David Super**, *Professor, Georgetown Law Center*.

Report layout and design: **Najeema Holas-Huggins**, *Harvard Law School Center for Health Law and Policy Innovation*. Cover design: **Roni Lagin**, *Roni Lagin and Co*.

FBLE is indebted to **Jody Freeman** and the *Harvard Environmental and Energy Law Program* for their support and encouragement.

Finally, FBLE is grateful for the financial support of the **Charles M. Haar Food and Health Law and Policy Fund**, **GRACE Communications Foundation**, the **Yale Law Journal Public Interest Fellowship**, and two very generous **Anonymous contributors**.



## The Promise of a New Farm Bill

If it seems like everyone is talking about the farm bill, there are good reasons. New farm bills are proposed, debated, and passed once every five years, sometimes longer, and they shape virtually every aspect of our food and agricultural systems. Many programs authorized by the most recent farm bill, the Agricultural Act of 2014, will expire in September 2018. For this reason, and despite everything else competing for attention on Capitol Hill, Congress is working to pass a new farm bill this year.

**The farm bill grew out of Depression-era policies designed to keep farmers out of bankruptcy, ensure a reliable food supply, and protect against soil loss in the wake of the Dust Bowl.**

Today, farm bills continue to evolve the body of laws that authorize and fund a broad array of food and agriculture programs. The 2014 Farm Bill included twelve separate titles covering a wide variety of issues including Depression-era carryovers like commodities, conservation, and crop insurance programs, the country's largest nutrition safety net program, and new support for expanding local food and biofuel markets.

With all this and more combined into one piece of legislation, even the most passionate supporters of farmers, eaters, and the environment struggle to make sense of how the pieces fit together. Even though most Americans agree on basic goals such as a safe and nutritious food supply, an honest living for farmers, a healthy environment, and a guarantee against hunger, the legislation itself is so complex and specialized that it can be hard to know where to begin. For most Americans, there is a gulf between caring about these goals and understanding how to champion solutions through the farm bill.

### TITLES OF THE 2014 FARM BILL

- I. Commodities
- II. Conservation
- III. Trade
- IV. Nutrition
- V. Credit
- VI. Rural Development
- VII. Research and Extension
- VIII. Forestry
- IX. Energy
- X. Horticulture and Specialty Crops
- XI. Crop Insurance
- XII. Miscellaneous

**[Click to learn more about each title in FBLE's background library.](#)**



# The Farm Bill Law Enterprise

The Farm Bill Law Enterprise (FBLE) helps bridge this gulf between public goals and policy solutions. FBLE is a national partnership of law school programs working toward a better farm bill that reflects the long-term needs of our society. Our members' expertise in the laws and policies of food, agriculture, public health, and the environment make it possible to cut across special interest and partisan boundaries. Beyond our diverse research backgrounds, our work is driven by our shared beliefs that the farm bill should advance economic opportunity and stability, public health and nutrition, public resources stewardship, and principles of fair access and equal protection.

This publication belongs to a collection of reports based on the collaborative research of FBLE members.

- ▶ **Diversified Agricultural Economies** addresses the barriers facing small, medium-scale, diversified, beginning, female, and minority farmers and ranchers. It sets goals and makes recommendations to create opportunities for these producers by improving access to markets, insurance, credit, and land.
- ▶ **Food Access, Nutrition, and Public Health** focuses on the farm bill's nutrition safety net for low-income families, the elderly, people living with disabilities, and unemployed Americans. It sets goals and makes recommendations to improve food access, nutrition, public health, infrastructure, and economic development.
- ▶ **Productivity and Risk Management** focuses on the farm bill's commodities, conservation and crop insurance programs that govern the complex interactions between large-scale production agriculture, the risks presented by both weather and market volatility, and natural resources protection. It sets goals and makes recommendations to better align production with the stewardship of resources like water, the health and productive capacity of soils, and the vitality of rural communities.

## Writing a new farm bill is a momentous opportunity, but much also depends on how the law gets implemented.

Implementation depends on the agency rulemaking process, Congress's budgeting and annual appropriations, and the decisions and priorities made by USDA leadership. FBLE will monitor implementation of the new farm bill and keep readers informed on our website, [FarmBillLaw.org](http://FarmBillLaw.org). The website contains a wealth of resources, including background materials that go in depth on every title of the farm bill, tools for tracking the farm bill's progress through Congress, and information on getting involved in the legislative process. Finally, FBLE's blog is a great place to get timely and trenchant analysis from FBLE's members.



# Table of Contents

Executive Summary.....	i
Introduction.....	1
<b>GOAL I: Protect and Strengthen SNAP as our Nation’s Most Vital and Successful Nutrition Assistance Program.....</b>	<b>6</b>
<i>Recommendations:</i>	
Maintain SNAP’s Current Structure and Ability to Adapt to Changes in Economic Conditions.....	7
Expand SNAP to Address Food Insecurity and Revitalize Local Economies.....	10
Improve SNAP Access and Efficiency through Technology.....	11
Remove Ineffective Barriers to Food Access that Impose a High Administrative Burden.....	14
<b>GOAL II: Improve Public Health and Increase Access to Healthy, Nutritious Foods, Especially for Vulnerable Populations and Rural Communities.....</b>	<b>16</b>
<i>Recommendations:</i>	
Strengthen Food Assistance Programs That Promote Healthy Choices among SNAP Participants.....	18
Identify and Scale Successful SNAP-Ed Programs.....	20
Improve Rural Public Health.....	22
Improve Health Outcomes of Low-Income Individuals Living with Serious Diseases by Establishing a Food Is Medicine Pilot.....	23



# EXECUTIVE SUMMARY



In the United States—the world’s leading food producing country—15.6 million households experience food insecurity. The farm bill provides a nutrition safety net for low-income families, the elderly, people living with disabilities, and unemployed Americans. Programs in the 2014 Farm Bill’s Nutrition Title provide money for households to buy food, money for charitable food organizations and tribes to distribute food, nutrition education, and support for healthy foods and food access. They include, among others, the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), the Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentive (FINI), Senior Farmers’ Market Nutrition Program (SFMNP), The Emergency Food Assistance Program (TEFAP), and the Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program (FFVP). Taken together, the Nutrition Title programs account for an estimated 80 percent of the 2014 Farm Bill’s spending, and SNAP is the largest of these programs.

SNAP is the nation’s largest and most important anti-hunger food assistance program. It is the nation’s “first line of defense” against food insecurity, serves as the foundation of America’s nutrition safety net, and aims to improve food

access by providing monthly cash benefits via a debit card that can only be spent on food. Although SNAP is often perceived as a program primarily benefitting urban populations, the program is just as important for rural populations. Rural communities face unique health and development issues. In addition to the nutrition and food access challenges faced by the rest of the country, rural communities have less access to health networks and healthcare providers, and people living in these communities have greater rates of chronic diseases. Rural areas also have higher proportions of their households with senior and child residents receiving SNAP than does the nation as a whole.

By improving food access, nutrition, public health, infrastructure, and economic development, the farm bill is a critical safety-net for Americans across the country. This report focuses on goals and recommendations, including specific legislative changes, tailored to advancing these objectives within the next farm bill. The recommendations in this report seek to strengthen the farm bill’s nutrition and rural development programs to continue improving the food security and health of the country’s



most vulnerable populations. The full report is part of a series. When considered in total, the reports offer a wide-ranging suite of ideas for the future of American agriculture and American eating. Other reports in the series address Diversified Agricultural Economies, and Productivity and Risk Management. Given its expansive breadth, the farm bill offers a

unique opportunity to address the myriad challenges facing low-income households, rural communities, and agricultural producers. These challenges may seem diffuse, but are entwined through the complex workings of our food and agriculture system. This report, like the others in this series, demonstrates how the farm bill can improve the lives of all Americans.

## Goal I



### Protect and strengthen SNAP as our nation's most vital and successful nutrition assistance program

The next farm bill provides opportunities for Congress and the USDA to continue improving food security, food access, nutrition, and public health outcomes for millions of people across the United States, and also to stimulate local economies. An optimal SNAP program would enroll 100% of SNAP-eligible Americans, reduce food insecurity, and support healthy diets and rural communities. SNAP is of critical importance to millions of Americans, has a proven track record as an economic safety net providing crucial relief to households in times of need, and plays an important role strengthening local economies. Even so, the program faces opposition, including challenges from members of Congress and the current administration. The next farm bill should protect and strengthen food assistance programs to help achieve an optimal SNAP program that is responsive to

changing economic climates and ensures the country's most vulnerable populations have access to nutritious food, while providing important stimulus for local economies, especially in rural areas.

#### ▶ Key SNAP Recommendations for the Next farm bill

##### *Maintain SNAP's current structure and ability to adapt to changes in economic conditions*

SNAP is successful in part because of its quick responsiveness to real-time need. In fact, despite its expansive scope, SNAP is one of the most responsive federal aid programs due to the fact that it allows enrollment and benefits levels to change quickly as a household's needs change. If a household experiences an unexpected decrease in income that meets SNAP thresholds, it becomes automatically eligible for SNAP benefits. Under the current entitlement structure, eligible individuals typically receive benefits within 30 days of applying and, in emergencies, can receive benefits within 7 days. Particularly for the millions who work in low-wage, high turnover jobs, SNAP serves as a crucial buffer during periods of widespread underemployment or unemployment. For SNAP to continue its success in providing food assistance for those in need, it is imperative that it retain its ability to respond to economic changes at both the individual and the national level. In the next farm bill, Congress can help do so by maintaining the current funding structure and administration of SNAP and by reauthorizing the program as an entitlement.



## *Expand SNAP to address food insecurity and revitalize local economies*

Although SNAP has helped reduce severe food insecurity in the United States, the amount of benefits are still insufficient for low-income families to afford an adequate, nutritious diet, even when taking into account that SNAP benefits are intended to be a contribution toward a household's food costs, but not to cover the costs entirely. On average, SNAP households receive \$253 per month and the average SNAP benefit per person is about \$125 per month, or about \$1.40 per meal. Recent studies show that healthier food is more expensive than unhealthier food and estimate that healthier food costs about \$1.50 more per day. This price discrepancy burdens poor households, placing them at greater risk of consuming unhealthier diets. SNAP claims to address this issue by tying benefits to the cost of the USDA's Thrifty Food Plan (TFP), a diet plan that purports to reflect the minimal cost of adequate nutrition, but is

known to under-estimate this cost. Increasing SNAP benefits is an effective way to alleviate food insecurity and represents an efficient use of federal dollars that stimulates local economies. SNAP dollars go directly back into local economies, with every \$1 of SNAP benefits generating approximately \$1.73 of economic activity. Given SNAP's effectiveness and efficiency, Congress should allocate additional funding to increase SNAP benefits to better help alleviate food insecurity, increase food expenditures, and improve diet quality among low-income Americans, while also injecting more money into local economies in need.

### **Additional SNAP Recommendations**

- Improve SNAP Access and Efficiency through Technology
- Remove Ineffective Barriers to Food Access that Impose High Administrative Burdens

## **Goal II**



### **Improve public health and increase access to healthy, nutritious foods, especially for vulnerable populations and rural communities**

Diet is the leading contributor to premature

death in the United States and diet-related diseases are extremely expensive to treat. According to multiple recent studies, the four leading diet-related diseases—diabetes, cancer, coronary heart disease and obesity—carry annual costs of over \$850 billion collectively. Higher fruit and vegetable consumption is significantly associated with decreased all-cause mortality and cardiovascular mortality, and possibly also with reduced cancer mortality. It is also associated with decreased risk of cardiovascular disease, stroke, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, and several types of cancer.

However, studies have shown that healthier diets are more expensive, which contributes to the fact that many low-income households spend their limited resources on energy-dense foods that are low in nutrients. At the same time, individuals in lower socioeconomic groups are disproportionately burdened when it comes to diet and diet-related diseases. They experience



the highest rates of obesity and non-communicable disease and the lowest rates of fruit and vegetable consumption. Low-income individuals facing food insecurity also experience a wide range of negative health consequences, including elevated risks of diabetes, depression, pregnancy complications, and chronic disease.

Against this backdrop of the exceptional costs of poor diet and its disproportional effect on low-income populations and communities of color, the next farm bill presents a unique opportunity to address diet-related health challenges facing millions of households. By integrating a health orientation into traditional food access programs, the next farm bill can support initiatives that improve both food security and long-term health outcomes for participants.

### **Top Public Health and Food Access Recommendations for the Next Farm Bill**

#### ***Strengthen food assistance programs that promote healthy choices among SNAP participants***

While a major goal of SNAP is to increase participants' food security, the USDA also envisions the program as a tool to promote healthy diets among SNAP recipients. To that end, SNAP includes a number of programs that help low-income households not only have access to food, but also have better opportunities to purchase nutritious foods. The Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentive (FINI) Grant program funds projects that aim to increase SNAP recipients' purchases of fruits and vegetables. It focuses on point-of-purchase incentives to encourage nutritious food purchases and supports new technologies for SNAP dollar redemption programs. The 2014 Farm Bill established FINI to support programs that incentivize SNAP participants to increase their fruit and vegetable consumption. FINI awards funds to local, state, and national organizations to run projects that allocate grants to retailers to provide SNAP recipients with additional benefits when they spend their SNAP dollars on fruits and vegetables. The Seniors Farmers' Market Nutrition Program (SFMNP)

awards grants to states to provide vouchers for low-income seniors to purchase eligible foods at farmers' markets, roadside stands, and CSAs. The target population includes individuals over the age of sixty with household incomes less than 185 percent of the federal poverty guidelines—or yearly income of \$21,978 for an individual. Low-income seniors are especially vulnerable to poor nutrition and diet-related diseases. By providing these vouchers, SFMNP aims to improve the nutritional status of this vulnerable population.

Congress should use the next farm bill as an opportunity to strengthen both FINI and SFMNP, two successful programs in the 2014 Farm Bill that promote healthy choices among vulnerable low-income populations. By devoting additional resources to these programs, Congress can better ensure that low-income households receive food assistance that helps improve nutrition and long-term health outcomes.

#### ***Improve health outcomes of low-income individuals living with serious diseases by establishing a Food Is Medicine pilot***

Increasing evidence demonstrates that proper nutrition not only helps prevent a number of diseases, but is an essential part of treatment and management of serious illness. Chronically ill people living in low-income households face extreme challenges accessing foods recommended by health professionals. These medical challenges are compounded when the household is food insecure, as there is an added urgency to procure food that is not merely adequate for satiety, but necessary to help ill individuals with recovery.

Medically appropriate food, also known as medically-tailored food or therapeutic food, is defined as meals or food packages designed by a Registered Dietitian or other nutrition professional to be appropriate for someone with one or more specific health conditions and special health-related dietary needs. The provision of medically appropriate meals or food packages has been shown in small studies to be effective at improving clinical outcomes, reducing



the number and length of hospitalizations, and affecting lifestyle behaviors such as medication adherence and substance use. Congress should establish a Food is Medicine Pilot in the next farm bill to connect individuals to nutritious food that is medically appropriate for their health conditions. Congress should provide funding to community-based nutrition resource organizations to provide medically-appropriate meals or food packages to low-income people living with serious health conditions. To assess the Food is Medicine Pilot's impact and to inform future discussions on its expansion and improvement, the pilot should also rigorously

evaluate the impact of providing therapeutic nutrition on these individuals' health outcomes and healthcare costs. The Food is Medicine Pilot program is an opportunity to reduce healthcare costs while improving health outcomes for low-income individuals living with very complex and costly diseases.

#### **Additional Public Health Recommendations**

- Identify and Scale Successful SNAP-Ed Programs
- Improve Rural Public Health



**Farm Bill Titles  
Covered in This Report:**

- **Nutrition (IV)**
- **Rural Development (VI)**

*This report explores existing farm bill programs that support food access, nutrition, and public health, particularly for the nation's most vulnerable populations. It focuses on Title IV (the Nutrition Title) and Title VI (the Rural Development title), and proposes recommendations to preserve the structural integrity of nutrition and rural development programs while also improving the programs to increase access to nutritious foods and improve public health outcomes. The next farm bill offers Congress the opportunity to provide those most in need with access to basic and fundamental nutritional resources and economic opportunities. Part I recommends that Congress protect and strengthen the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)—our country's most vital nutrition safety net. Part II identifies opportunities to improve public health and increase access to healthy, nutritious foods, especially for vulnerable populations and rural communities.*

## Introduction



The farm bill, under its expansive umbrella, has the potential to address challenges that seem diffuse but are entwined through the complex workings of our food and agriculture system. These challenges affect the daily lives of every individual. Food insecurity still plagues 41 million Americans almost a decade after the Great Recession.<sup>1</sup> Multiple diet-related diseases persist at epidemic proportions, driven at least in part by inaccessibility of health-promoting food options. These and similar challenges are addressed in this report. Meanwhile, the average American farmer nears 60 years old,

and the new generation who would take their place must first overcome capital constraints and access market channels to supply the fresh, affordable and sustainably-raised products that customers demand. These and other challenges faced by small, beginning, female, and minority producers are addressed in a companion report, *Diversified Agricultural Economies*. A distinct set of challenges emerges from the commodity segment of the agricultural sector, which produces most of the nation's agricultural products, but whose bountiful productivity can mask persistent challenges to natural resources



stewardship and the vitality of rural communities. To tackle these challenges, a companion report, *Productivity and Risk Management* seeks a better return on the public's investment in the farm bill's commodities, conservation, and crop insurance programs.

## Food Insecurity in the United States

The U.S. is the largest and most efficient producer of food in the world,<sup>2</sup> with large and streamlined food processing facilities, distribution channels, and consumer markets.<sup>3</sup> Advances in technology have produced faster germinating seeds, higher crop yields, and more efficient harvests.<sup>4</sup> The development of robots, temperature and moisture sensors, aerial imaging via satellites and drones, and GPS technology in agriculture has allowed farmers to better understand and adapt to changes in weather and growing conditions.<sup>5</sup> With these advanced tools, the U.S. has higher productivity than ever before.

Yet, even remarkable technology and bountiful production do not guarantee that all Americans have enough to eat or even that we grow what Americans need to achieve a balanced diet. At present, 15.6 million households in the U.S.—comprising about 12.3 percent of the U.S. population<sup>6</sup>—experience food insecurity.<sup>7</sup> Food insecurity is defined as a “household-level economic and social condition of limited or uncertain access to adequate food.”<sup>8</sup> At first glance, it may seem difficult to understand how such persistent food insecurity can exist alongside abundant food production. For example, it may seem counterintuitive that food insecurity rates are often high in rural communities where most food is produced.<sup>9</sup> To take another counterintuitive example, in the late 1990s, the general economy improved according to traditional metrics, but requests for emergency food assistance rose nationwide.<sup>10</sup> This phenomenon illustrates how single indicators, such as household income, national economic climate, or national food

production levels, do not alone determine the cause or prevalence of food insecurity.<sup>11</sup> Rather, food security is a structural problem. It is determined by a combination of complex factors such as employment, education, income, household size, individual experiences, regional demographics, economic and physical access to food, and access to food assistance programs.<sup>12</sup> Identifying effective solutions to food insecurity is difficult, especially because each of these factors is addressed via different legislative tools. For instance, food access and nutrition are supported by farm bill programs and other legislation,<sup>13</sup> while labor, employment, and the economy are regulated elsewhere.<sup>14</sup>

### A. The Costs of Food Insecurity

Food insecurity disproportionately affects certain groups, including low-income households, black and Hispanic households, households headed by a single parent, and all households with children.<sup>15</sup> In addition, households in rural areas are disproportionately affected—followed closely by households in major metropolitan areas—compared to those in suburban areas or metropolitan areas outside principal cities.<sup>16</sup>

It is not only individuals and households that bear the costs of food insecurity. Food insecurity also significantly impacts society as a whole. Multiple recent studies have estimated that domestic food insecurity costs the U.S. over \$160 billion annually—an estimate which does not include the cost of food assistance programs like the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP).<sup>17</sup> These studies considered a combination of factors such as lost economic productivity per year, rising costs of poor education outcomes linked to lack of nutrition, avoidable healthcare costs, and the cost of charity to keep families fed.<sup>18</sup>

It is critical to understand the demographics of food insecurity in order to formulate solutions. These data help illustrate the high costs of food insecurity at both the national and at the household level. They shed light on food



insecurity's long-lasting and ripple effects and its disproportionate impact on poor households, households of color, households with children, and rural and major urban households. They illustrate the often unconsidered macro-level societal costs associated with food insecurity, further underscoring the need to address this critical issue.

## B. History of Food Assistance and the Farm Bill

Farm and food assistance programs were first linked in the Great Depression as a means to solve independent but related problems.<sup>19</sup> Persistently low prices and the devastation wreaked by the Dust Bowl and the Great Depression bankrupted many farmers, while at the same time job losses in the cities led to widespread food insecurity and the need for emergency food support.<sup>20</sup> For the first time, in the 20th century, the issue of food insecurity emerged as a social concern.<sup>21</sup> As widespread hunger gripped communities across the nation during the Great Depression, it came to the forefront of national politics.<sup>22</sup> As a result, the federal government took action to address food insecurity for the first time.<sup>23</sup>

A food stamp program included in the Agricultural Adjustment Act, known today as the first farm bill, absorbed commodity surpluses as a way to stabilize farm prices while addressing widespread food insecurity.<sup>24</sup> The program allowed needy American families to “buy” stamps worth more than their purchase price, directing the surplus food to needy American families.<sup>25</sup> The program ended after World War II, but Congress resurrected a food stamps program in the early 1960s as part of the War on Poverty.<sup>26</sup> Food stamps as we know them today—which have since been renamed the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)—date to 1977 and have been part of the farm bill since that time.<sup>27</sup> This food assistance program has grown in size and scope since its reintroduction. In 2017, SNAP provided \$63.7 billion in benefits to over 42 million people.<sup>28</sup>

Reauthorized approximately every five years, the farm bill provides a nutrition safety net for low-income families, the elderly, people living with disabilities, and unemployed Americans. The 2014 Farm Bill's Nutrition Title is divided into three subtitles covering SNAP, Commodity Distribution Programs, and Miscellaneous programs. Programs in the Nutrition Title provide money for households to buy food, money for charitable food organizations and tribes to distribute food, nutrition education, and support for healthy foods and food access. They include, among others:

- SNAP,
- Healthy Food Financing Initiative (HFFI),
- Nutrition Programs,
- The Emergency Food Assistance Program (TEFAP),
- Food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations (FDPIR),
- Senior Farmers' Market Nutrition Program (SFMNP),
- Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program (FFVP),
- Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentive (FINI), and
- Food and Agriculture Service Learning Program.<sup>29</sup>

Some of these programs, such as FDPIR and TEFAP, provide food assistance to low-income populations. Other programs, such as SFMNP, FFVP, and FINI aim to increase access to healthy foods like fruits and vegetables. Taken together, the Nutrition Title programs account for an estimated 80 percent of the 2014 Farm Bill's spending, and SNAP is the largest of these programs.<sup>30</sup>

## C. SNAP

SNAP is the nation's largest and most important anti-hunger food assistance program.<sup>31</sup> It is the nation's “first line of defense” against food insecurity and serves as the foundation of America's nutrition safety net.<sup>32</sup> SNAP aims to address food insecurity and improve food access by increasing the food purchasing power of



low-income households. It does so by providing monthly cash benefits via a debit card that can only be spent on food. In addition to reducing food insecurity, SNAP also aims to help improve diet quality and nutrition of SNAP participants. This is the intent of programs such as SNAP Nutrition Education (SNAP-Ed), FINI, and SFMNP.<sup>33</sup>

SNAP benefits are meant to be supplementary, not to cover a household's entire monthly food budget. To qualify for SNAP, applicants must meet the eligibility and income requirements tied to the Federal Poverty Level (FPL) and mandated by Congress.<sup>34</sup> Under federal rules in Fiscal Year 2018, to qualify for SNAP benefits, a three-person household must have a gross monthly income at or below 130 percent of the poverty line (about \$26,600 a year), its net monthly income must be less than or equal to the poverty line (about \$20,400), and its assets must not exceed \$2,250 for households without an elderly or disabled member and \$3,500 for those with an elderly or disabled member.<sup>35</sup> Childless adults who are not disabled can receive only three months of benefits, unless they work at least 20 hours per week or participate in a qualifying workfare or job training program.<sup>36</sup> States may seek temporary waivers from this time limit for areas with high unemployment.<sup>37</sup>

SNAP participation follows poverty patterns in America. As poverty increases, SNAP eligibility and participation increase. SNAP has been especially important in recent years, as participation rose from 2006 (26 million individuals) to its peak levels in 2012 (nearly 47 million) following the Great Recession.<sup>38</sup> As poverty decreases, reliance on SNAP decreases as well.<sup>39</sup> Currently, 42 million Americans—or 13 percent of the population—depend on SNAP benefits to purchase food each month.<sup>40</sup> About 44 percent of SNAP recipients are children,<sup>41</sup> and in about 60 percent of SNAP households with an able-bodied adult, at least one household member is employed in the months they receive SNAP benefits.<sup>42</sup>

Despite the program's use by children, the elderly and working adults, opposition to SNAP based in myths has persisted. Some of the opposition to SNAP and similar programs stems from unrepresentative anecdotes about over-enrollment and abuses in the current program (such as stories of individual SNAP recipients using benefits to buy luxury food items).<sup>43</sup> Others take issue with the current system's administration by presenting misleading accounts of widespread fraud.<sup>44</sup> Such stories paint SNAP and other food assistance programs as inefficient, fraudulent, or riddled with free-riders abusing the program. More recently, 42 states were caught falsifying their SNAP error rates to win SNAP bonus funds.<sup>45</sup> In that case, it was state administrators—and not recipients—causing the problem.

The reality is that SNAP households and non-SNAP households purchase similar foods, spending about 40 cents of every food expenditure dollar on basic items such as meat, fruits, vegetables, milk, eggs, and bread, another 40 cents on a variety of foods such as cereal, prepared foods, dairy, rice, and beans, and the remaining 20 cents on sugar-sweetened beverages, desserts, salty snacks, candy, and sugar.<sup>46</sup> In addition, SNAP fraud only affects approximately 1.3 percent of total disbursed benefits.<sup>47</sup> Of course, this figure still represents a high number in absolute terms, and there is always room for improving administrative efficiencies to speed up application requests, improve case-tracking, and alleviate problems with disbursements, but it is inaccurate to paint SNAP as an inefficient and fraud-ridden program.<sup>48</sup>

In fact, SNAP is an effective and efficient program.

Not only does SNAP benefit individual households and the broader economy by helping families get back on track during tough economic times, it also serves as an economic multiplier. SNAP dollars go directly back into local economies, with every \$1 of SNAP benefits generating approximately \$1.73 of economic activity.<sup>49</sup> Researchers estimate that each \$1



billion increase in SNAP benefits creates or maintains 18,000 full-time jobs, including 3,000 farm jobs.<sup>50</sup>

These are impressive figures, but SNAP is more than numbers and figures. The program intimately impacts Americans' daily lives. Bryan Parker from Oklahoma is one of the 42 million Americans who benefits from SNAP. Parker is a hard-working 51-year-old veteran. In his testimony before the Senate Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry Committee in September 2017,<sup>51</sup> Parker explained that the stability he experienced for most of his life was abruptly disturbed when he lost his job.<sup>52</sup> Although he continued applying for a new position, the loss of his job and inability to get a new one caused Parker to develop anxiety and depression.<sup>53</sup> He tried to maintain his life without the aid of others, selling his car and eventually his house.<sup>54</sup> After moving into a cheap motel, he faced daily struggles from unemployment.<sup>55</sup> As Parker told the Committee, "A man can endure a lot of pain and suffering, but the one thing that is impossible to ignore is hunger."<sup>56</sup>

Because of SNAP, Parker did not have to make the difficult decision between a safe place to sleep or food to eat.<sup>57</sup> SNAP helped provide Parker with food, and thus, the stamina he needed to attend interviews and enroll in a culinary trade program.<sup>58</sup> After completing the 16-week culinary program, Parker can build a lasting career and will no longer need SNAP benefits.<sup>59</sup> Parker credits SNAP for his optimism about the future. He dreams of one day opening a food truck that will become popular enough to grow into a brick and mortar restaurant.<sup>60</sup>

As Parker explained to the Committee, "everyone needs to eat, not just the employed, or the wealthy, or the middle class. Everyone needs food. . . SNAP helps those in need to be one step [closer] to self-sufficiency."<sup>61</sup> Like Parker, many SNAP recipients are experiencing a temporary hardship, and are eager to stabilize their situations. SNAP remains a vital support for millions of Americans like Parker.

## D. Support for Rural Communities

Rural communities face unique health and development issues. In addition to the nutrition and food access challenges faced by the rest of the country, rural communities have less access to health networks and healthcare providers, and people living in these communities experience higher rates of chronic diseases. Rural households also have higher proportions of seniors and children receiving SNAP than do households in urban and suburban areas.<sup>62</sup> In spite of the federal government's decades-long effort to support rural economies, rural communities face persistent unemployment and poverty. The rural poverty rate was 18.1 percent in 2014, 3 percent higher than in urban areas, with most areas showing only modest recovery since 2008.<sup>63</sup> Rural areas were also hit particularly hard by the financial crisis in 2008, with unemployment rates reaching 10 percent.<sup>64</sup> While the employment rate appears to be recovering at a comparable pace across urban and rural areas,<sup>65</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) reports suggest that actual employment has decreased in rural areas.<sup>66</sup> The employment rate has improved due to stagnant or slight negative population growth as adult populations migrated to urban areas, likely to look for employment opportunities.<sup>67</sup>

Early farm bills mostly supported farmers and rural communities, but this emphasis shifted as most Americans now live in urban areas. Today, nutrition programs account for a majority of farm bill spending. At the same time, rural development programs have taken a backseat even though a thriving food system depends on successful farmers and rural communities. Although many perceive SNAP as a program primarily benefitting urban populations, the reality is that SNAP is just as important for rural populations.<sup>68</sup> In absolute numbers, more individuals in urban areas participate in SNAP, but poverty and food insecurity rates are proportionally higher in rural areas, where job creation remains below pre-2007 levels. For this reason, rural areas have a higher proportion of households receiving SNAP than metropolitan



and micropolitan (small city) areas.<sup>69</sup>

In addition to the support provided in the Nutrition Title and SNAP, Congress has sought to address these unique rural issues via the farm bill's Rural Development Title (Title VI). Since its inception in the first farm bill, Title VI has provided an important source of support for the changing needs of rural communities. Recognizing the unique challenges facing rural communities, the Rural Development Title enables flexible, innovative, and alternative ways to support rural public health, education, businesses, and local and regional economic development. These include, for example, addressing outdated water and broadband infrastructure essential for ensuring rural communities have access to healthcare, education, and opportunities for economic development.<sup>70</sup> The 2014 Farm Bill provides technical assistance and financing for the construction of and improvements to rural water and waste disposal systems, such as drinking water and wastewater systems, solid waste facilities, and storm drainage for areas with less than 10,000 residents, facilitating

safe drinking water and sanitary waste disposal systems that are vital to public health and the economic vitality of rural America.<sup>71</sup> Title VI also supports programs to bring rural communities broadband access in line with the rest of the country, which will facilitate telemedicine and distance learning, thus enabling access to healthcare and educational opportunities for rural communities.<sup>72</sup> Finally, as technology and consolidation move jobs out of agriculture, the farm bill also attempts to stimulate economic development of rural areas through the creation and growth of new rural businesses, including hospitals and healthcare clinics, via business development grants, loans, and other investment programs.<sup>73</sup>

By improving food access, nutrition, public health, infrastructure, and economic development, the farm bill is a critical safety-net for Americans across the country. The recommendations in this report seek to strengthen the farm bill's nutrition and rural development programs to continue improving the food security and health of the country's most vulnerable populations.

# GOAL I



## Protect and strengthen SNAP as our nation's most vital and successful nutrition assistance program

The next farm bill provides opportunities for Congress and the USDA to continue improving food security, food access, nutrition, and public health outcomes for millions of people across the U.S., as well as to stimulate local economies.<sup>74</sup> An optimal SNAP program would enroll 100 percent of SNAP-eligible Americans, reduce food insecurity, and support healthy diets and rural

communities. SNAP is critically important to millions of Americans, has a proven track record as an economic safety net that provides crucial relief to households in times of need, and plays an important role strengthening local economies.<sup>75</sup> Even so, the program faces opposition, including challenges from members of Congress and the current administration.<sup>76</sup> Current members



of Congress have offered several proposals to change the nature and scope of the program in order to reduce participation in SNAP, including suggestions to end SNAP as an entitlement program,<sup>77</sup> eliminate waivers for time limits, and prohibit states from expanding SNAP eligibility.<sup>78</sup> The Trump Administration has also proposed cutting SNAP funding by \$214 billion over the next 10 years and overhauling delivery of benefits away from electronic benefit transfer (EBT) cards and instead delivering SNAP benefits via food boxes.<sup>79</sup>

The next farm bill should protect and strengthen food assistance programs to help achieve an optimal SNAP program that is responsive to changing economic climates and ensures the country's most vulnerable populations have access to nutritious food, while providing important stimulus for local economies, especially in rural areas.

## RECOMMENDATION



### Maintain SNAP's current structure and ability to adapt to changes in economic conditions

SNAP succeeds in part because of its responsiveness to real-time need. In fact, despite its expansive scope, SNAP is one of the most responsive federal aid programs due to the fact that it allows enrollment and benefits levels to change quickly as households' needs change.<sup>80</sup> If a household experiences an unexpected decrease in income that meets SNAP thresholds, it becomes automatically eligible for SNAP benefits.<sup>81</sup> Under the current entitlement structure, eligible individuals typically receive benefits within 30 days of applying and, in emergencies, can receive benefits within 7 days.<sup>82</sup> Particularly for the millions who work in low-wage, high turnover jobs, SNAP serves as a crucial buffer during periods of widespread underemployment or unemployment. SNAP is often the only form of income assistance that

struggling households receive from the federal government.<sup>83</sup> Further, benefits last only as long as they are needed; recipients must reapply for benefits every 6 to 12 months and report any changes in income or economic circumstances, ensuring that SNAP dollars flow only to those in need.<sup>84</sup>

SNAP's countercyclical structure means enrollment increases during recessionary times when more families face the threat of poverty and decreases during economic recoveries.<sup>85</sup> For instance, when unemployment increased 93 percent during the latest financial crisis from 2007 to 2011, SNAP participation grew by 70 percent over the same period as more families needed help with food purchases.

Once the economy recovered and the unemployment rate fell in 2014, SNAP participation and spending began to fall.<sup>86</sup> For SNAP to continue its success in providing food assistance for those in need, it is imperative that it retain this ability to respond to economic changes at both the individual and the national level. In the next farm bill, Congress should maintain the current funding structure and administration of SNAP, most importantly by reauthorizing the program as an entitlement.

Another benefit of SNAP's flexibility as an entitlement program is how it allows the program to support communities suddenly affected by crises such as natural disasters and public health emergencies. For example, when Hurricane Harvey devastated portions of Texas in late August 2017, FNS approved the operation of Disaster Nutrition Assistance Programs (D-SNAP)<sup>87</sup> in 39 counties.<sup>88</sup> Texas's Health and Human Services Department estimated that it would disburse over \$160 million in benefits to over 600,000 households affected by Harvey.<sup>89</sup> Existing SNAP recipients in counties that received a presidential declaration of disaster automatically received an additional two months of supplemental disaster benefits to increase their monthly benefits up to the maximum monthly allotment for their household size.<sup>90</sup> In the 29 counties that received a Presidential Major Disaster Declaration, August



SNAP benefits were reissued to replace food that had been purchased prior to the storm.<sup>91</sup> Although households cannot typically use SNAP benefits to purchase hot or prepared foods, all SNAP recipients received a waiver to purchase hot foods and hot food products from SNAP retailers throughout the state of Texas until October 31, 2017.<sup>92</sup> Similar measures were taken in response to Hurricane Irma in Florida in September 2017.<sup>93</sup> Such quick responsiveness to real-time need is possible because of the program's current entitlement structure and is essential for the program to achieve its goals.

Despite SNAP's proven effectiveness in timely responding to need, Congress periodically considers converting the program's basic structure from an entitlement program into an annual "block grant" disbursement.<sup>94</sup> In the late 1970s, the Advisory Commission on Intergovernmental Relations (ACIR) defined block grants as programs "by which funds are provided chiefly to general purpose governmental units in accordance with a statutory formula for use in a broad functional area, largely at the recipient's discretion."<sup>95</sup> In other words, states receiving block grants have tremendous leeway in how they spend federal money. Such broad discretion stands in contrast to categorical funding programs, which are limited to serve specific purposes for targeted groups and require reporting to the federal agency in charge.<sup>96</sup>

Currently, the federal government pays the full cost of SNAP benefits and splits administrative costs with all 50 states that operate the program.<sup>97</sup> Block granting SNAP would instead provide a lump sum of funds for each state to administer SNAP on its own.<sup>98</sup> For six consecutive years, House Republican Budget Resolutions have proposed converting SNAP into a block grant program alongside \$125 billion in overall cuts, in addition to the \$214 billion cut proposed by the Trump Administration.<sup>99</sup> Block granting SNAP would therefore result in less federal oversight of SNAP, reduce parity across states, allow states to divert funding from SNAP to other programs or to meet budget deficits, curtail

SNAP's ability to respond to need in real time, and likely result in decreased overall funding for the program.

Proponents claim that block grants are more efficient than entitlement programs, as they reduce reporting requirements to the federal government and provide local decision-makers more flexibility to determine how to best serve their constituents.<sup>100</sup> However, states already have significant discretion in administering SNAP under the current structure—including decisions over eligibility criteria, work requirements, application processes, and coordination with other programs.<sup>101</sup> Furthermore, federal oversight ensures an additional layer of parity among states and accountability for states to run efficient and transparent processes and ensure that funds are spent on SNAP. It is not clear that moving administration to the state level would reduce administrative burdens; in addition, any reduced administrative burdens would come at the expense of the regional parity, transparency, and accountability that federal oversight brings.

Proponents of block granting also claim that it is a cheaper alternative to entitlement programs. Indeed, by their very nature, block grants are an instrument to cut federal spending. By allocating a finite amount of money per year to a state for a particular program, the federal government effectively caps its own spending and makes the state responsible for any additional spending required to fully service its need. It also permits states to divert that money for other purposes. Both of these eventualities result in overall funding cuts to the program and therefore fewer benefits for households in need, undermining a program with proven results.

Block granting would disproportionately harm recipients living in states with budget shortfalls, as these states may be more likely to shift block grant funds away from food assistance toward other state-run programs. The decision to divert funds may not necessarily reflect the cash-strapped state's preference, but rather its desperation. Worse, many of these states have some of the most vulnerable populations, which



would compound the negative outcomes of block-granting.

The cost of SNAP is already falling as the economy improves. Under the current structure, SNAP spending as a share of GDP has been decreasing and is projected to fall further.<sup>102</sup> As the economy improves, the Congressional Budget Office projects that the number of participants will fall by 2 to 4 percent each year over the next ten years, from 45.8 million in fiscal year 2015 to 33.1 million by 2026.<sup>103</sup> Indeed, since peaking in December 2012 following the financial crisis, the number of SNAP recipients have already declined by 4 million people—or 9 percent—through 2017 as the economy recovers.<sup>104</sup>

Historical experiences with block granting in other programs provide insight into the impacts of replacing entitlement programs with block grants. The most well-known example is the 1996 bipartisan welfare reform bill,<sup>105</sup> which replaced the entitlement program Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) with a block grant program, Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), and set its annual budget at \$16.5 billion.<sup>106</sup> Despite several economic shifts since then, Congress has failed to increase the TANF budget in the past twenty years.<sup>107</sup> Adjusted for inflation, TANF's budget is a third lower today than it was in 1996<sup>108</sup> and the result is that “TANF provides a greatly weakened safety net that does far less than AFDC did to alleviate poverty and hardship.”<sup>109</sup>

Furthermore, after the 1996 welfare law states began to redirect a substantial portion of their federal TANF funds to other purposes, frequently to free up funds for purposes unrelated to low-income families or children.<sup>110</sup> Cases like this are unfortunately not limited to TANF. Of the thirteen major block-granted programs launched in housing, health, and social services, eleven have faced significant funding cuts—and resulting participation declines—since inception.<sup>111</sup> Poor Americans and struggling local economies cannot afford a similar decline in the rate of SNAP participation or funding, making block granting a weak model for SNAP.

In addition to its critical role supporting households in need in real time, SNAP also functions at a macro level to stabilize and stimulate the economy in response to economic downturns. Threatening program benefits therefore not only jeopardizes SNAP recipients, but also local economies. Studies have shown that SNAP is the federal government's “most effective” economic stimulus program, boosting the economy by \$1.73 for every \$1.00 of benefits spent.<sup>112</sup> These benefits to local economies are built into SNAP: as benefits increase, local economic stimulus necessarily increases, and in real time. Approximately 97 percent of SNAP benefits are spent within the same month they are issued,<sup>113</sup> providing an immediate influx of capital into local stores and businesses. This monthly injection of capital is especially beneficial in areas with high poverty and unemployment rates.<sup>114</sup>

Declining benefits therefore harm not only vulnerable populations but also local economies. Congress should maintain and strengthen SNAP as a robust tool that provides ongoing monthly stimulus to local communities when and where it is needed the most.

## **LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY**

### **Reauthorize SNAP as an entitlement program**

It is imperative that Congress preserve SNAP as an entitlement program. The current entitlement structure is the best way to ensure SNAP remains responsive to changes in need, allowing enrollment to fluctuate quickly in response to economic changes—including sudden job losses and natural disaster relief. Shifting the program to a block grant would likely curtail funding and reduce benefits, threaten SNAP's ability to respond immediately to economic fluctuations and to serve the populations most in need, threaten local economies, and reduce transparency, accountability, and attempts at parity among states, which are some of SNAP's greatest assets.



## RECOMMENDATION

### ▶ **Expand SNAP to address food insecurity and revitalize local economies**

Although SNAP has helped reduce severe food insecurity in the U.S., the amount of benefits is still insufficient for low-income families to afford an adequate, nutritious diet, even when taking into account that SNAP benefits are intended to be a contribution toward a household's food costs, but not to cover those costs entirely.<sup>115</sup> Families with no net income receive the maximum SNAP benefit. For all other households, the monthly SNAP benefit equals the maximum benefit for that household size minus the household's expected contribution of 30 percent of net income. On average, SNAP households receive \$253 per month and the average SNAP benefit per person is about \$125 per month, or about \$1.40 per meal.<sup>116</sup>

Recent studies show that healthier food is more expensive than unhealthier food and estimate that healthier food costs about \$1.50 more per day.<sup>117</sup> This price discrepancy burdens poor households, placing them at greater risk of consuming unhealthier diets. SNAP purports to address this issue by tying benefits to the cost of the USDA's Thrifty Food Plan (TFP), a diet plan that claims to reflect the minimal cost of adequate nutrition but is known to underestimate this cost.<sup>118</sup> Even under the USDA's own models, it is not possible to meet recommended daily allowances for key nutrients such as potassium and Vitamin E under the TFP, nor is it possible to meet recommended daily sodium limits.<sup>119</sup> The TFP also assumes an amount of time for food preparation that is unrealistic for many if not most working families, as well as skills and facilities beyond many recipients' capacity.<sup>120</sup> The TFP is intended for temporary and emergency use.<sup>121</sup> Tying SNAP benefits to the TFP is therefore inadequate and highlights the often acute difficulty SNAP recipients face accessing adequate amounts of healthy food.

To afford food, food-insecure households report limiting expenses by restricting the use of lights and air conditioning, reducing their laundry, and limiting spending on gasoline for driving.<sup>122</sup> They report juggling different expenses, paying for some services, such as electricity, heat, or water, one month and then giving them up the next month in order to pay for others.<sup>123</sup> They may skip medication purchases to pay for food, and report relying on credit cards to cover expenses when monthly income is insufficient, increasing high-interest debt.<sup>124</sup> SNAP recipients may also live and pool their income with extended family members to afford housing, despite frequent shortages of space and resources.<sup>125</sup> Such trade-offs and attempts to stretch benefits indicate current benefit levels are insufficient to meet the needs of recipients. These difficult trade-offs are also associated with worse dietary patterns, including under-consumption at the end of the month when benefits run out, increased long-term cognitive stress, and worse health outcomes.<sup>126</sup>

### **LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY**

#### **Increase SNAP benefit amounts**

Congress should increase SNAP benefits to better help alleviate food insecurity, increase food expenditures, and improve diet quality among low-income Americans, while also injecting more money into local economies.<sup>127</sup>

Through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, Congress temporarily increased SNAP benefits by 13.6 percent.<sup>211</sup> As a result, four-member households received an average benefits increase of \$80 per month.<sup>212</sup> A USDA study found that this increase in benefits was associated with increased participation rates and increased food security among recipients.<sup>213</sup> The study concluded that a permanent increase in SNAP benefits could sustain these trends and better help families avoid food insecurity.<sup>214</sup> In addition to improving food insecurity among households in need and helping these households afford healthier food, increasing SNAP benefits is also an extremely efficient use



of federal dollars that can help revitalize local economies.

Despite SNAP's proven track record and the known advantages of increasing benefits, several current proposals aim to cut SNAP funding significantly over the next ten years.<sup>128</sup> Under some of these proposals, low-income working families that have gross incomes above 130 percent of the poverty line—which is \$31,980 for a family of four—but have high spending on childcare, rent and other deductible expenses, would lose their eligibility through the elimination of the Broad Based Categorical Eligibility rule.<sup>129</sup> Furthermore, benefits would be capped based on household size to families of six, penalizing larger and extended families.<sup>130</sup> The Trump Administration's budget proposal would also cut funding to SNAP by shifting costs to states. The proposal would adjust the state-federal partnership in providing benefits by establishing a State match for benefit costs.<sup>131</sup> The budget also would allow states to cut SNAP benefit levels to “manage their costs.”<sup>132</sup> In other words, the proposal would turn SNAP into a matching program, and if states could not afford to match costs, they could lower benefit levels.

Much of the savings from those cuts would accrue to the federal government, which would have to make fewer matching payments. Because most states are *already* struggling to balance their current budgets and state revenue growth was weaker than expected in 2017, many states would likely cut SNAP.<sup>133</sup> Twenty-eight states that have budget shortfalls in the current fiscal year have already cut services, used reserves, or increased taxes.<sup>134</sup> The states are in no position to absorb the costs of SNAP.

For this reason, cutting SNAP benefits would undermine SNAP's success as a program that provides benefits based on need rather than one's residency.<sup>135</sup> SNAP was established as a bipartisan federal commitment to ensure low-income Americans have enough to eat, regardless of the state where they live.<sup>136</sup> Allowing states to cut benefits would leave millions of Americans food insecure and would lead to increased regional

disparities in food insecurity and poverty.<sup>137</sup>

Increasing SNAP benefits is an effective way to alleviate food insecurity and an efficient use of federal dollars that stimulates local economies. Given SNAP's effectiveness and efficiency, Congress should increase SNAP benefits. At the very least, Congress should protect SNAP from budget cuts that would undermine its mission. It should strengthen SNAP to ensure that it continues to be a vital and effective safety net for millions of Americans and an economic stimulus for local communities.

## RECOMMENDATION



### Improve SNAP access and efficiency through technology

Improving technology systems used in benefits administration demonstrably increases access to SNAP, lowers administrative costs, and increases efficiency, permitting more SNAP funding to aid recipients. Despite unprecedented SNAP caseload growth during the Great Recession, many state SNAP programs nevertheless managed to increase overall participation rates while decreasing administrative costs.<sup>138</sup> This improvement is especially impressive given that nearly all state governments faced budget shortfalls during the Great Recession, as tax receipts dropped while assistance program enrollment expanded.<sup>139</sup> The rise in participation rates is largely due to concerted state and federal efforts to streamline administration and modernize technology systems.

With the help of federal guidance and funding, many states have conducted upgrades to technology for many purposes including modernizing outdated benefits computer systems; streamlining difficult application procedures for applicants; assisting with lack of staff and increased caseloads; and capturing data to inform decision-making, among other upgrades. Many states have also invested in



effective technology and service upgrades such as online case management systems, 24/7 call centers, and electronic case filing and document scanning.<sup>140</sup>

Successful technological improvements have included making benefits applications available online rather than in paper form; providing online “screeners” that allow an applicant to provide basic information and receive an estimated eligibility determination and benefit amount; tracking workload and case management across staff; and implementing document imaging systems that digitally store an applicant’s required documentation so that it does not become lost and can be shared across programs. Many states have implemented “lobby management” technologies, which streamline the client experience within a SNAP center by creating different queues for differing transaction types and efficiently dividing caseloads. These advancements allowed many states to manage more efficiently an increase in caseloads without hiring additional staff.<sup>141</sup> In addition, new technologies for SNAP can also often be used for the administration of other benefits, such as Medicaid, Supplemental Security Income (SSI), and TANF, providing additional cost savings.

Investments in administrative improvements and IT upgrades for SNAP often require substantial capital investment, the cost of which is shared by both federal and state governments. FNS generally reimburses states for half of the administrative costs, and states are obligated to fund the other half.<sup>142</sup> In addition, USDA awards \$48 million annually in bonus payments to “best” and “most improved” state performers in four categories.<sup>143</sup> The four categories include payment accuracy; case and procedural error rate (measuring SNAP applications that were improperly denied, suspended or terminated); program access (measuring states’ success in reaching eligible low-income individuals); and application processing timelines (for states that most quickly process the highest fraction of SNAP applications within federal guidelines).<sup>144</sup> These awards should incentivize best practices, but in practice they have been significantly abused, with

states falsifying rates in order to receive funds.<sup>145</sup> Thus, there is significant need for improvement in the administration of these programs.

The 2014 Farm Bill required states to invest federal bonus payments exclusively into new or upgraded technology systems, administration programs, or programs to prevent fraud and abuse.<sup>146</sup> States have used these federal bonus funds to make a variety of program improvements. For example, Mississippi used a federal bonus to automate its internal filing system in the aftermath of Hurricane Katrina.<sup>147</sup> Utah created a virtual call center and online application to streamline its administrative structure.<sup>148</sup> Applicants have the option to complete their initial certification and recertification interviews through the call center, rather than traveling in person to SNAP offices. Customers also have the option to apply for benefits online, through Utah’s updated SNAP website, which includes a screening tool to help applicants determine if they are eligible for benefits.<sup>149</sup>

USDA also awards \$5 million annually in “SNAP Process and Technology Improvement Grants” to pay 100 percent of the cost of state and local initiatives that improve access and streamline the application process.<sup>150</sup> The grants are awarded on a competitive basis; states must apply, and grants are awarded to proposals that best target technology improvements.<sup>151</sup> The size of the grants ranges from \$6,000 to more than \$1.5 million.<sup>152</sup> Process and Technology Improvement grants have been used for a range of different projects. For example, Washington was awarded \$1.5 million to develop an app for mobile devices that will provide SNAP clients and applicants with the ability to upload documents and review and update their case information.<sup>153</sup> Florida was awarded more than \$400,000 to improve its EBT card replacement and customer reporting programs, which allowed the state to streamline its SNAP administration and minimize errors such as mishandled changes in recipients’ addresses.<sup>154</sup>

In these examples, funds from the bonus program and federal grants enabled states to engage



in projects that would not have been possible without additional funding, and which allowed states to experiment with different methods for increasing participation rates while lowering administrative costs. Overall, these investments significantly improved technology processes, improved SNAP administration, and saved costs even while enrollment increased.

Technology improvements have also been vital in significantly limiting fraudulent SNAP disbursements and uses. The 2014 Farm Bill provided \$7.5 million for states to create or improve technology aimed to prevent, detect, and prosecute trafficking (the sale of SNAP benefits for cash or other goods).<sup>155</sup> In large part due to these federal efforts, SNAP maintains one of the lowest fraud and error rates, including both over- and under-payments, of any federal program.<sup>156</sup> In fact, less than one percent of SNAP benefits are awarded to ineligible households.<sup>157</sup> Indeed, when Congress enacted the Improper Payments Act in the early 2000s to reduce improper payments by federal agencies, SNAP was among the few programs that had already met the newly imposed standards.<sup>158</sup>

One example of an improved technology that reduced SNAP fraud was the transition from food stamp coupons to electronic benefits transfer (EBT) cards. Coupons were much more easily trafficked than EBT cards. Additionally, computer systems are able to monitor patterns of SNAP transactions that could indicate fraud and alert state authorities to such anomalies for further investigation. In addition, under the current quality control program, states take a sample of SNAP cases (totaling 50,000 cases nationwide per year) and review the accuracy of their eligibility and benefit decisions.<sup>159</sup> Federal officials then re-review a subsample of these cases to ensure accuracy in the error rates.<sup>160</sup>

The states' program integrity efforts have been very successful—contributing to SNAP's low fraud and error rates, highlighting the benefits of investing in technology to improve SNAP efficiency. In 2014, the overpayment error rate for SNAP was 2.96 percent and the underpayment error rate

was 0.69 percent, which is undesirable.<sup>161</sup> The net loss to the federal government was therefore only 2.27 percent.<sup>162</sup> SNAP's low error rates are likely attributed to its quality control program, which is considered one of the most rigorous payment error measurement systems of any public benefit program.<sup>163</sup> These data illustrate SNAP's low rates of waste, fraud, and abuse, due in large part to successful technology systems supported by federal programs and funding.

The few SNAP errors that do occur overwhelmingly result from mistakes—not dishonesty—by recipients, eligibility workers, data entry clerks, or computer programmers.<sup>164</sup> In fact, household fraud (that is, intentional misrepresentation of eligibility) and trafficking account for only 1.3 percent of the total SNAP program per year.<sup>165</sup> In addition, trafficking rates have decreased significantly since EBT cards were introduced and the advent of computer programs that can easily monitor SNAP transactions for patterns that suggest abuse. USDA has reported declines in the rate of trafficking from 4 percent to 1 percent of SNAP benefits over the last 15 years as a result of such programs.<sup>166</sup>

Congress should reform the federal bonus program and streamline data coordination processes via technological improvements to decrease administrative costs while improving access to SNAP for all who are eligible. Although it requires an initial investment, this reform would ultimately reduce inefficient spending and program waste.

## **LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY**

**Increase funding for technology improvements to ensure SNAP remains an efficient program and to efficiently manage case loads**

In the next farm bill, Congress should reform the state bonus programs by expanding the number of states eligible to receive the bonus funds. Doing so would ensure that a greater percentage of states are incentivized to compete



for lucrative federal resources and would reduce the incentive for fraud by making the funds more widely available. For example, at present, only eight states receive annual grants for high participation rates.<sup>167</sup> This number should be expanded to better incentivize a larger number of states. Furthermore, within the federal bonus structure itself, payments should be changed to reflect top priorities and incentivize SNAP program improvement. Currently, \$24 million is allocated for payment accuracy bonuses, compared to only \$12 million for states with high program access.<sup>168</sup> The current incentive structure therefore prioritizes payment accuracy over program access. Program access should be prioritized in state bonus programs. Congress may also consider specific incentives for states with the lowest participation rates in order to target the worst-performing states, which may also be those most in need of additional funding. Changes to the bonus system would have the added benefit of strengthening SNAP overall by allowing many states to use the funds to make critical program improvements, particularly in terms of technological advancement and program access, which have historically had a significant impact on improving the administration, access to, and efficiency of SNAP.

The next farm bill should also increase the amount of grants that allow states to make technological improvements, and thus lower administrative costs. The SNAP Process and Technology Improvement Grant, for instance, allows state and local SNAP administrators to expand the use of technology to improve both efficiency and client access.<sup>169</sup> However, every year the \$5 million in grant funding is distributed to only five to ten states and localities, and some awards are for less than \$100,000.<sup>170</sup> Congress should provide annual independent federal grants to the states to be used exclusively for modernization initiatives that have a proven track record, such as call centers and updated online portals.

Congress should also increase funding for states to upgrade technology that will allow them to cross-reference big data in real-time. Some

states have invested in technology to consolidate cross-program data and increase detection. For example, Utah developed software—known as “eFind”—that pools applicant data across state and federal databases to verify eligibility and detect discrepancies (e.g., Motor Vehicles, Social Security Administration, Child Support, Unemployment Insurance, state tax records, consumer credit checks, etc.).<sup>171</sup> Prior to the change, eligibility workers needed to query each database separately, which could involve separate links, usernames, and passwords for each match. Federal funding for fraud-detection technology that can streamline state and federal data in real-time would better detect fraud and strengthen the integrity of SNAP. Federal investment can make SNAP a more effective and efficient program.

Reforming bonus programs and streamlining data coordination processes via improved technology are efficient investments of federal dollars that would achieve several goals simultaneously. These investments would reduce administrative burdens on states, better detect fraud, and increase access to SNAP for eligible participants. Although they require initial federal investment to get off the ground, they will ultimately result in cost savings, greater program efficiency, and reduced waste.

## RECOMMENDATION



### **Remove ineffective barriers to food access that impose a high administrative burden**

Unless exempted, under program time limits certain SNAP recipients must find jobs within three months or be denied food assistance.<sup>172</sup> This rule applies to able-bodied adults without dependents (ABAWDs): unemployed individuals who are 18 to 49 years old, are not disabled, and have no dependents. The rule limits ABAWDs to three months of SNAP benefits in any 36-month period, when they are not employed or in a work



or training program for at least 20 hours per week.<sup>173</sup> However, under this rule states are not required to offer individuals a work or training program, and in fact most do not.<sup>174</sup> The three-month rule applies regardless of whether the SNAP recipient is actively searching for a job or willing to participate in a work or training program but has none available to him or her.<sup>175</sup> Various factors, including economic conditions, educational level, and geographic location, among others, can make finding and maintaining employment a difficult, if not impossible, task. As a result, the rule has been described as “one of the harshest” in SNAP.<sup>176</sup> Although often described as a work requirement, in practice the rule actually functions as a time limit on benefits, effectively punishing individuals who are willing to work but cannot find a job or do not have a work or training program available to them.<sup>177</sup> In addition, this rule is among the most administratively complex and error-prone in SNAP.<sup>178</sup> For all of these reasons, several states have sought to repeal the rule.<sup>179</sup>

The rule does allow states to request temporary waivers from ABAWD time limits for areas with particularly high unemployment.<sup>180</sup> Since the rule’s enactment in 1996, every state except Delaware has requested a waiver,<sup>181</sup> and in a typical year, over one-third of the country is waived.<sup>182</sup>

A waiver may be applied statewide, or tailored to particular counties and cities.<sup>183</sup> For example, while Massachusetts’s statewide waiver expired at the end of 2015 as its economy improved, local waivers remained in effect in towns such as Pittsfield and Lowell, which recovered from the recession at a much slower pace than other parts of the state.<sup>184</sup> The waivers help ensure that ABAWDs living in economically depressed areas still have access to food assistance during times of economic downturn. These waiver programs have been targeted despite their critical importance, with lawmakers attempting and failing to eliminate the ABAWD waiver program during the 2014 Farm Bill reauthorization.

The ABAWD time limit is harsh, administratively

burdensome, and does not appear to make an appreciable difference on the work status of ABAWDs. Eighty-two percent of SNAP households with at least one able-bodied adult include at least one person who works.<sup>185</sup> In addition, only 4 percent of SNAP households that included at least one person who worked in the year before starting to receive SNAP did not include at least one person who worked in the following year.<sup>186</sup> This research suggests that SNAP does not disincentivize work. At the same time, SNAP-eligible ABAWDs, while generally motivated to find work, represent a population that is particularly susceptible to both poverty and unemployment.<sup>187</sup> The U.S. Government Accountability Office has noted that ABAWDs “are more likely to lack basic skills such as reading, writing, and basic mathematics than other [SNAP] participants. In addition. . . mental health issues, substance abuse, and homelessness are more prevalent among ABAWDs than other participants.”<sup>188</sup> ABAWDs also tend to have less education: more than 25 percent of ABAWDs on SNAP lack a high school diploma.<sup>189</sup> These factors place this group at a significant disadvantage vis-à-vis employment prospects. As a result, many ABAWDs face chronically low wages and struggle to secure long-term employment. This group experiences an average gross income that is only 29 percent of the federal poverty level—about \$3,400 per year for a single individual—which is just over half as much as the average SNAP recipient’s yearly income (57 percent of the federal poverty level).<sup>190</sup> The percentage of ABAWDs on SNAP also increased more than any other demographic group during the Great Recession, though ABAWDs constitute only around 10 percent of all SNAP recipients.<sup>191</sup>

## LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY

### Eliminate time limits for ABAWDs

Congress should eliminate time limits for ABAWDs. Imposing a harsh time limit on this already vulnerable population leaves ABAWDs food insecure, unemployed, and with no improved prospects for job training. Indeed, the time limit currently results in thousands of ABAWDs losing their benefits each year.<sup>192</sup>



Although waivers are a helpful support, about two-thirds of the country is not subject to a waiver any given time. It is important to support ABAWDs rather than put more obstacles in their path to success. In addition, the time limits impose a substantial administrative burden, resulting in substantial resources being devoted

to a harsh time limit that applies to only 10 percent of SNAP recipients. Congress should therefore eliminate time limits for ABAWDs, which would simplify the administrative process and expense and would better support this vulnerable population.

## GOAL II



### **Improve public health and increase access to healthy, nutritious foods, especially for vulnerable populations and rural communities**

Diet is the leading contributor to premature death in the U.S., responsible for 678,000 deaths in 2010 alone.<sup>193</sup> Diet-related diseases—heart disease, cancer, cerebrovascular disease and diabetes—are the first, second, fourth and seventh leading causes of death, respectively.<sup>194</sup> In addition, diet-related diseases are extremely expensive to treat. According to multiple recent studies, the four leading diet-related diseases—diabetes, cancer, coronary heart disease and obesity—carry annual costs of over \$850 billion collectively.<sup>195</sup>

Higher fruit and vegetable consumption is significantly associated with decreased all-cause mortality and cardiovascular mortality, and possibly also with reduced cancer mortality.<sup>196</sup> It is also associated with decreased risk of cardiovascular disease, stroke, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, and several types of cancer.<sup>197</sup> However, studies have shown that healthier diets that include fruits, vegetables, lean proteins, and whole grains are more expensive than less healthy diets (which contain refined grains,

added sugars, and saturated fats).<sup>198</sup> Healthier diets are estimated to cost over \$1.50 more per day, which contributes to the fact that many low-income households spend their limited resources on energy-dense foods that are low in nutrients.<sup>199</sup> These figures are even more significant because the average individual SNAP benefit per person amounts to about \$1.40 per meal.<sup>200</sup>

At the same time, individuals in lower socioeconomic groups and racial-ethnic minorities are disproportionately burdened when it comes to diet and diet-related diseases.<sup>201</sup> These groups experience the highest rates of obesity and non-communicable disease and the lowest rates of fruit and vegetable consumption.<sup>202</sup> Low-income individuals facing food insecurity also experience a wide range of negative health consequences, including elevated risks of diabetes,<sup>203</sup> depression,<sup>204</sup> pregnancy complications,<sup>205</sup> and chronic disease.<sup>206</sup>



While the Nutrition Title of the farm bill has long sought to improve food access and food security among low-income households through programs such as SNAP, there has been markedly less focus on the health outcomes of the populations served.<sup>207</sup> Recently, however, the USDA has taken strides to better supplement food access initiatives with healthy diet goals.<sup>208</sup> Objective 4.2 of the 2014-2018 USDA Strategic Plan, for instance, focuses specifically on encouraging “healthful diets through state-of-the-art, science-based nutrition guidance and information, and strong nutrient standards and nutrition education.”<sup>209</sup>

Addressing nutritional challenges, particularly among low-income, racial-ethnic minorities, and senior populations, is central to improving our nation’s public health and is currently under-addressed.<sup>210</sup> Against this backdrop of the exceptional costs of poor diet and its disproportional effect on low-income populations and communities of color, the next farm bill presents a unique opportunity to address diet-related health challenges facing millions of households. By integrating a health orientation into traditional food access programs, the farm bill can support initiatives that improve both food security and long-term health outcomes for participants. Establishing new programs and expanding current programs will require some additional initial investments, but these expenses could be offset in part by broader savings through improved health outcomes and lower healthcare costs.<sup>211</sup>

### **Discretionary, Mandatory, and Baseline: A Primer on Farm Bill Funding**

Congress writes the farm bill according to established federal budget rules and procedures. Chief among these rules is the process for “capturing” budget baseline, wherein the Congressional Budget Office projects the costs of all existing farm bill programs as if they were extended for ten years. This becomes the “baseline” pool of money available to write the new farm

bill. Adding to this baseline is possible, but unlikely.

All farm bill funding is not created equal. Some programs receive mandatory funding through the farm bill. Mandatory funding is not contingent on annual appropriations because the farm bill already says how much funding to provide each year. A subset of mandatory spending is baseline funding. Baseline means that a program already has built-in funding going forward and Congress does not have to find new funding to keep the program in a new farm bill. Many of the largest farm bill programs, like the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, the federal crop insurance program, and the major conservation programs, have baseline funding.

However, programs with mandatory spending but no baseline face an uphill battle as Congress writes a new farm bill because Congress must find “new” money to support them. At least 39 farm bill programs have mandatory funding but no baseline. These programs, which include the Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentives Program and the Senior Farmers’ Market Nutrition Program, have received over \$2.8 billion since 2014. Generally, the cutoff between mandatory and baseline funding is \$50 million per year. Programs receiving \$50 million in the last year of the current farm bill are considered part of the baseline and thereby achieve a more permanent status within the farm bill.

Finally, some programs receive authorization in the farm bill but depend on discretionary spending through the annual appropriations process. Authorization tells the agency what the program can and should do, but does not guarantee that there will be any money to carry out that mission. Initiatives like the Beginning Farmer and Rancher Individual Development Accounts and USDA’s share



of the Healthy Food Financing Initiative received authorization in the 2014 Farm Bill but have received little or no funding through the subsequent appropriations.

For more information about farm bill funding, including a list of programs with mandatory funding but no baseline, see Jim Monke, Cong. Research Serv., R44758, *Farm Bill Programs Without a Budget Baseline Beyond FY2018* (2017).

## RECOMMENDATION

### Strengthen food assistance programs that promote healthy choices among SNAP participants

While a major goal of SNAP is to increase participants' food security, the program is also a tool to promote healthy diets among SNAP recipients.<sup>212</sup> To that end, SNAP includes a number of programs that help low-income households not only access food, but also have better opportunities to purchase nutritious foods.<sup>213</sup>

The 2014 Farm Bill established the Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentive (FINI) Grant program to fund projects that aim to increase SNAP recipients' purchases of fruits and vegetables.<sup>214</sup> FINI focuses on point-of-purchase incentives to encourage nutritious food purchases and supports new technologies for SNAP dollar redemption programs.<sup>215</sup> It awards funds to local, state, and national organizations to run projects that allocate grants to retailers to provide SNAP recipients with additional benefits when they spend their SNAP dollars on fruits and vegetables.<sup>216</sup> In 2017, USDA awarded 32 grants totaling \$16.8 million to three categories of projects.<sup>217</sup> One-year pilot projects were awarded up to \$100,000, multi-year community-based projects lasting 4 years or less were awarded up to \$500,000, and multi-year large-scale projects lasting 4 years or less were awarded more than \$500,000.<sup>218</sup> Twenty-three states have utilized

FINI grants to create "double-up" programs at over 575 sites benefitting 3,380 farmers.<sup>219</sup> Double-up programs double the value of SNAP benefits spent on fresh fruits and vegetables at participating markets and grocery stores.<sup>220</sup>

The Seniors Farmers' Market Nutrition Program (SFMNP) awards grants to states to provide vouchers for low-income seniors to purchase eligible foods at farmers' markets, roadside stands, and CSAs.<sup>221</sup> The target population is individuals over the age of sixty with household incomes less than 185 percent of the federal poverty guidelines—or yearly income of \$21,978 for an individual.<sup>222</sup> Low-income seniors are especially vulnerable to poor nutrition and diet-related diseases.<sup>223</sup> By providing these vouchers, SFMNP aims to improve the nutritional status of this vulnerable population.<sup>224</sup> The SFMNP was modeled on the WIC Farmers' Market Nutrition Program (FMNP), which Congress established in 1992 to provide locally grown fruits and vegetables to WIC participants as well as to expand sales at farmers' markets.<sup>225</sup> Eligible foods under SFMNP include fruits, vegetables, honey, and fresh-cut herbs.<sup>226</sup> In 2015, 52 states, territories and federally recognized Indian Tribal Organizations (ITOs) participated in SFMNP, serving over 800,000 low-income seniors.<sup>227</sup> Eight states do not participate in SFMNP.<sup>228</sup> The seniors served in SFMNP purchased produce from 20,000 farmers at approximately 7,000 farmers markets, roadside stands, and CSAs in 2015.<sup>229</sup> The 2014 Farm Bill provided about \$20 million in funding each year to administer SFMNP.<sup>230</sup> The annual amount of benefits varied widely across participating states, from \$15 to \$50, but on average, each individual senior received only \$32 in total benefits through SFMNP for all of 2015.<sup>231</sup>

Congress should use the next farm bill as an opportunity to strengthen both FINI and SFMNP, two successful programs in the 2014 Farm Bill that promote healthy choices among vulnerable low-income populations. By devoting additional resources to these programs, Congress can better ensure that low-income households receive food assistance that helps improve nutrition and long-term health outcomes.



## LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY

### Increase funding for the Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentive (FINI) grant program

FINI's double-up programs have been linked to significant increases in produce purchases of up to 50 percent, and decreases in food insecurity by SNAP participants up to 27 percent.<sup>232</sup> FINI programs not only help SNAP recipients stretch their benefits, but also create positive economic benefits for local economies. The uptick in fruit and vegetable purchases has had a positive impact on local farmers, with one-half to three-quarters of farmers reporting increased profits and many even citing double-up programs as a main factor in their ability to enlarge the scope of their farming operations.<sup>233</sup> FINI represents a cost effective opportunity to address food insecurity simultaneously with improving nutrition, while also creating important economic benefits for local farmers and economies. Congress should reauthorize and provide increased mandatory funding for FINI in the next farm bill to capitalize on these opportunities.

## ADMINISTRATIVE OPPORTUNITY

### Improve information and technology sharing across FINI projects

In addition to funding, Congress should improve FINI by enhancing information-sharing practices among the different FINI pilots and projects. At present, each FINI project is largely independent in terms of implementation and technology design, resulting in dozens of projects that each bear significant start-up, infrastructure, and development costs.<sup>234</sup> A formal information and technology sharing process could improve efficiency while limiting the amount of time, labor, and money expended by new and developing FINI programs.<sup>235</sup> With fewer resources needed for administrative and infrastructure costs, FINI projects could allocate more benefits to recipients and devote more resources to promoting fruit and vegetable purchases among SNAP recipients.

## LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY

### Expand the senior farmers' market nutrition program and increase benefits to seniors

Given the low average benefit in SFMNP of just \$32 per senior per month, the variation in benefits across locations creating disparities in benefits among seniors, and the acute vulnerability and importance of nutrition to the seniors, Congress should increase funds to SFMNP. Low-income seniors are a particularly vulnerable demographic for food insecurity and nutrition challenges.<sup>236</sup> In fact, the elder population is the single largest demographic group at disproportionate risk of inadequate diet and malnutrition.<sup>237</sup> Nutritional status is a critical determinant of health, quality of life, morbidity, and mortality for the elderly.<sup>238</sup> Their increased risk of malnutrition decreases the likelihood of being able to age in their own homes and remain part of their community, and increases the need for costly long-term care or home healthcare.<sup>239</sup>

Even minimal increases in mandatory funding can make significant differences in the lives and nutrition of the seniors participating in this program. Setting a federal minimum benefit for SFMNP, which states are then free to exceed, would establish a crucial standard. The farm bill should also eliminate the benefits cap of \$50 per senior. Expanding SFMNP also presents an opportunity to stimulate local economic growth and rural development, and support farmers and local businesses.

Increasing demand for fresh, local foods is only half of the equation; the farm bill should also make a permanent commitment to programs that increase supply. See FBLE's companion report, *Diversified Agricultural Economies*, to learn how the Farmers Market and Local Food Promotion Program (FMLFPP) can help bridge that gap.



## RECOMMENDATION

### ▶ Identify and scale successful SNAP-Education programs

A lack of nutrition education poses a significant barrier to improved diets and healthy eating,<sup>240</sup> especially among the nation's most vulnerable populations.<sup>241</sup> To help address this challenge, the farm bill authorizes Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Education (SNAP-Education), a state-led, voluntary nutrition education program that seeks to promote healthy food choices and physical activity for SNAP participants.<sup>242</sup> SNAP-Education works with community organizations and schools to provide educational programming of various types, including nutrition classes and workshops and even school gardens.<sup>243</sup> To receive federal funding, states must first create an implementation plan for SNAP-Education programs, submit a budget proposal, and match any requested federal funding.<sup>244</sup> In many cases, states contract with private or public agencies to implement SNAP-Education programs, including land-grant universities, food banks, and public health departments.<sup>245</sup> States' SNAP-Education budgets vary, with many states receiving less than \$1 million in federal funding per year, while others have received more than \$20 million annually.<sup>246</sup>

Several SNAP-Education programs have met with great success at helping SNAP recipients make healthier food choices.<sup>247</sup> One evaluation of the New York State SNAP-Education program found that food and nutrition behavior changes resulting from the program are likely to improve future health and reduce healthcare costs, and have high cost effectiveness.<sup>248</sup> An evaluation of a California SNAP-Education program found notable improvements in fruit and vegetable consumption.<sup>249</sup> A USDA study found that the children's nutrition education programs studied resulted in increased daily fruit and vegetable consumption at home by a quarter- to a third-cup, and that the senior's nutrition education program studied resulted in increased consumption of about a half-cup of fruits and vegetables daily.<sup>250</sup> The most

successful children's intervention employed a variety of methods to educate students while simultaneously engaging parents and caregivers through take-home materials addressing concerns about providing healthy foods on a limited budget.<sup>251</sup> However, certain interventions saw more success than others,<sup>252</sup> highlighting the key point that additional program improvements and evaluations could better improve outcomes for participants.<sup>253</sup>

### LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY

#### Allocate additional funding for successful SNAP-Education programs

Congress should devote more resources to successful SNAP-Education programs in the next farm bill, with a focus on identifying effective nutrition education projects with proven track records that can be scaled up or replicated elsewhere at efficient costs. Better funded and better designed education programs have positive diet and health benefits for SNAP participants, including children and seniors, and therefore may even have the potential to help lower the risk of chronic health problems such as diabetes, heart disease, and cancer.<sup>254</sup> Congress can help these successful programs to extend their reach to help improve the diet and health outcomes of SNAP recipients nationally, which may result in cost savings.

Congress should make funds available not only for implementation of SNAP-Education programs but also for increased tracking and evaluation of the effectiveness of existing programs.<sup>255</sup> The most effective programs should also be awarded federal grants that will allow them to scale up and broaden their geographic coverage.<sup>256</sup> These effective SNAP-Education programs should be replicated in other states not only to ensure they are available to as many SNAP recipients as possible, but also to ensure federal funds are spent on programs that work. These awards would also incentivize states to improve the effectiveness of their SNAP-Education programs and provide effective SNAP-Education models for other states.



During previous and current farm bill reauthorizations, the issue of restricting SNAP purchases in order to improve health outcomes of SNAP recipients has been debated. This report does not take a position on the issue, but the following chart summarizes the pros and cons of restricting purchases of sugar-sweetened beverages (SSB) with SNAP benefits.

PROS	CONS
Public spending should align better with public health for ethical and economic reasons. Increasing scientific evidence shows the negative health effects of SSBs specifically.	USDA should not single out certain foods as good or bad, healthy or unhealthy.
Excluding SSB is necessary for SNAP to achieve its fundamental objectives of addressing obesity in addition to hunger.	Implementation of SSB restrictions would increase complexity and costs of SNAP.
Restricting SSB purchases would decrease SSB consumption, obesity, and other diet-related diseases among SNAP participants.	Restricting SSB purchases may be ineffective in changing consumption patterns among SNAP participants.
Public opinion, including that of SNAP participants, supports restrictions on purchasing SSB using SNAP.	Restrictions may cause SNAP participants to feel stigmatized and embarrassed, which could cause a decline in SNAP participation.
Excluding SSB from SNAP may improve the public image of and support for the SNAP program.	Excluding SSB from SNAP presents an unwarranted restriction on free choice.

For more information about the debates surrounding restrictions on SNAP purchases, see Marlene B. Schwartz, *Moving Beyond the Debate*, 52 AM. J. PREV. MED., S201 (2017).



## RECOMMENDATION

### ▶ Improve rural public health

In addition to the Nutrition Title, the Rural Development Title (Title VI) also contains programs critical to the public health of rural communities. As discussed previously, rural communities experience distinct disadvantages vis-à-vis health outcomes, access to nutrition and healthcare, and economic development. Rural communities have less access to health networks and healthcare providers, reduced physical access to food (as a result of having to travel significant distances to access grocery stores), and higher rates of chronic diseases, unemployment, and poverty.<sup>257</sup> Rural populations are also declining as the population migrates to more urban areas in search of greater economic opportunity.<sup>258</sup>

In addition, rural households have higher proportions of their senior and child residents receiving SNAP than do urban and suburban households.<sup>259</sup> Although SNAP is often perceived as a program primarily benefitting urban minority populations, the reality is that SNAP is just as important for rural populations.<sup>260</sup> In absolute numbers, more individuals in urban areas participate in SNAP, but poverty and food insecurity rates are proportionally higher in rural areas, where job creation is not yet back to pre-2007 levels. Rural areas also have a higher proportion of households receiving SNAP than metropolitan and micropolitan (small city) areas.<sup>261</sup>

The Nutrition Title and Rural Development Title provide important sources of support to ensure these communities can adapt and compete in the global economy, which in turn helps ensure the effectiveness of other farm bill programs in rural areas. In particular, rural communities need updated telecommunication technologies to achieve these goals. “Broadband,” which refers to high-speed internet access and advanced telecommunications services,<sup>262</sup> is necessary for economic development, education, employment,

and healthcare. Essential service providers such as health centers, hospitals, schools, and businesses rely on modern broadband services. Rural areas lag behind urban and suburban areas in broadband deployment due to higher cost of serving sparsely populated areas or areas that are heavily forested or mountainous.<sup>263</sup> According to the Federal Communications Commission’s (FCC) 2018 Broadband Deployment Report, 30.7 percent of Americans in rural areas lack access to broadband, compared to only 2.1 percent of Americans living in urban areas.<sup>264</sup> Federal assistance is needed to ensure that rural communities can live with the same standards and opportunities available in more urban areas of the country.

In response to the lagging deployment of broadband in many rural areas, in 2001 and 2002 Congress and the Bush Administration initiated pilot broadband loan and grant programs within the Rural Utilities Service (RUS) at the USDA.<sup>265</sup> Rural Utilities Programs provide a variety of loans and grants to build and expand broadband networks. The farm bill has also played an important role in establishing these RUS loan and grant programs. For example, the 2014 Farm Bill amended the Rural Electrification Act of 1936, which traditionally provided electricity and telephone lines to rural areas, to provide funding for broadband, distance education, and telehealth services through the Telecommunications Infrastructure Loans & Loan Guarantees Program.<sup>266</sup> Telehealth or telemedicine refer to the use of telecommunications technologies “to support and promote long-distance clinical health care, patient and professional health-related education, public health and health administration.”<sup>267</sup>

The Farm Bill also reauthorized the Access to Broadband Telecommunication Services in Rural Areas Program and established loan and grant programs, such as the Gigabit Network Pilot Program, to support construction of broadband facilities in underserved rural areas.<sup>268</sup> Rural communities are increasingly relying on telemedicine or telehealth to deliver healthcare due to the less dense populations in



these areas, making broadband a critical tool to delivering healthcare to rural communities. The next farm bill presents Congress with an important opportunity to reauthorize and fund these critical Title VI broadband programs.

### LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY

#### **Maintain rural broadband loan and grant programs to enable access to telemedicine services**

Funding for Rural Development Title broadband loan and grant programs should be, at minimum, maintained at current levels, and ideally increased. Access to the internet is essential for employment, education, and receiving medical care.<sup>269</sup> Because geographic distances between patients and providers are primary barriers to healthcare access in rural areas, the use of technology, via telemedicine, is an important tool to expand access to and improve the quality of healthcare for populations living in rural communities.<sup>270</sup> Telemedicine services can reduce travel burdens for patients and mitigate shortages of healthcare professionals in rural areas.<sup>271</sup> Reliable access to broadband is essential to implementing technologies to improve healthcare access.<sup>272</sup>

Rural Development Title programs have an opportunity to make a significant impact in bringing rural communities' broadband access in line with the rest of the country. For example, recent Rural Development Titles included a new Rural Gigabit Network Pilot Program, incentivizing network providers to provide "ultra-high speed service" to more rural residents through grants, loans, or loan guarantees.<sup>273</sup> Although the 2014 Farm Bill authorized \$10 million for each year FY2014-2018 for the pilot program, Congress never appropriated any funds for the program.<sup>274</sup> Access to broadband and modern telecommunications systems is a critical step to ensuring rural communities have the tools to access healthcare and compete in an increasingly global and networked economy. Congress should therefore reauthorize these programs and provide mandatory funding in

the next farm bill.

## RECOMMENDATION



### **Improve health outcomes of low-income individuals living with serious diseases by establishing a Food Is Medicine pilot**

Increasing evidence demonstrates that proper nutrition not only helps prevent a number of diseases, but is an essential part of treatment and management of serious illness.<sup>275</sup> Chronically ill people living in low-income households face extreme challenges accessing foods recommended by health professionals. These medical challenges are compounded when the household is food insecure, as there is an added urgency to procure food that is not merely adequate for satiety, but necessary to help ill individuals with recovery.

Medically appropriate food, also known as medically-tailored food or therapeutic food, is defined as meals or food packages designed by a Registered Dietitian or other nutrition professional to be appropriate for someone with one or more specific health conditions and special health-related dietary needs. Such health conditions include chronic illnesses such as cancer, HIV/AIDS, diabetes, renal disease, chronic heart failure, Multiple Sclerosis, and Alzheimer's. Research attests that the provision of medically appropriate food can have a significant impact on health outcomes and may lower costs of care for individuals living with chronic illness.<sup>276</sup> In particular, the provision of medically appropriate meals or food packages has been shown in small studies to be effective at improving clinical outcomes, reducing the number and length of hospitalizations, and affecting lifestyle behaviors such as medication adherence and substance use.<sup>277</sup>

In one study, the provision of medically



appropriate meals to people at acute nutritional risk living with a serious chronic disease led to significant decreases in overall mean monthly healthcare costs and inpatient costs, as well as reduced cost and frequency of hospital admissions and length of hospital stays compared to a control group.<sup>278</sup> In another study, improvements in health outcomes occurred when medically-tailored meals and snacks were provided to patients with HIV and/or type 2 diabetes.<sup>279</sup> The provision of medically-tailored food was associated with an increase in food security among participants, and decreases in depressive symptoms, binge drinking, diabetes distress, and the need to sacrifice food for healthcare or healthcare for food.<sup>280</sup> The same study showed evidence of increased consumption of fruits and vegetables, increased adherence to antiretroviral therapy for participants with HIV, and increased diabetes self-management for participants with type 2 diabetes.<sup>281</sup>

The entities providing the medically-tailored food in these studies were community-based nutrition resource providers, such as meal-delivery programs and food banks that had the capacity to design and distribute therapeutic meals and food packages. The farm bill provides a significant opportunity to support this vital safety net of nutrition resource providers, as they provide a specialized and much-needed service for some of the most vulnerable members of their communities; capitalize on compelling early data on health outcomes and healthcare costs and add to the body of research on the impact of therapeutic nutrition on disease; and connect low-income individuals living with

chronic disease to the critical nutrition resources they need.

### **LEGISLATIVE OPPORTUNITY**

#### **Institute a Food is Medicine pilot program that supports and rigorously evaluates the provision of medically-tailored food to low-income people living with certain serious diseases**

Congress should establish a Food is Medicine Pilot in the next farm bill that aims to improve health outcomes and lower healthcare costs of seriously ill, low-income individuals. The pilot would connect individuals to nutritious food that is medically appropriate for their health conditions. Congress should provide funding to community-based nutrition resource organizations to provide medically-appropriate meals or food packages to low-income people living with serious health conditions. To assess the Food is Medicine Pilot's impact and to inform future discussions on its expansion and improvement, the pilot should also rigorously evaluate the impact of providing therapeutic nutrition on these individuals' health outcomes and healthcare costs.

The Food is Medicine Pilot would be a critical and innovative step toward improving the health of some of the most vulnerable populations by facilitating access to healthy and medically-appropriate food. This innovative program is an opportunity to reduce healthcare costs while improving health outcomes for low-income individuals living with the most complex and costly diseases.



# ENDNOTES

- <sup>1</sup> *Food Security Status of U.S. Households in 2016*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RES. SERV., <https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-nutrition-assistance/food-security-in-the-us/key-statistics-graphics.aspx> (last updated Oct. 4, 2017).
- <sup>2</sup> DOUG O'BRIEN ET AL., HUNGER IN AMERICA: THE DEFINITIONS, SCOPE, CAUSE, HISTORY AND STATUS OF THE PROBLEM OF HUNGER IN THE UNITED STATES 3 (2004), <http://www.hungercenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/Hunger-in-America-Americas-Second-Harvest.pdf>.
- <sup>3</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>4</sup> *Agricultural Technology*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., NAT'L INST. OF FOOD & AGRIC., <http://nifa.usda.gov/topic/agriculture-technology> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>5</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>6</sup> *Food Security Status of U.S. Households in 2016*, *supra* note 1.
- <sup>7</sup> The term “food insecurity” is often used alongside the term “hunger.” Hunger refers to an individual-level physiological condition that may result from food insecurity. It is a “potential consequence of food insecurity, that because of prolonged, involuntary lack of food, results in discomfort, illness, weakness, or pain that goes beyond the usual uneasy sensation.” This report will refer exclusively to food insecurity, while recognizing the significant consequences of hunger and the need for more adequate methods to measure hunger nationally. *Definitions of Food Security*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RES. SERV., <https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-nutrition-assistance/food-security-in-the-us/definitions-of-food-security/> (last updated Oct. 4, 2017).
- <sup>8</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>9</sup> FEEDING AMERICA, RURAL HUNGER FACT SHEET (2017), <http://www.feedingamerica.org/assets/pdfs/fact-sheets/rural-hunger-fact-sheet.pdf>.
- <sup>10</sup> DOUG O'BRIEN ET AL., *supra* note 2, at 17.
- <sup>11</sup> *Id.* at 3.
- <sup>12</sup> *Id.* at 3, 17.
- <sup>13</sup> Agricultural Act of 2014, Pub. L. No. 113-79, 128 Stat. 649.
- <sup>14</sup> *Summary of the Major Laws of the Department of Labor*, DEP'T OF LABOR, <http://www.dol.gov/general/aboutdol/majorlaws#wageandhour> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>15</sup> *Key Statistics & Graphics*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RES. SERV., <https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-nutrition-assistance/food-security-in-the-us/key-statistics-graphics/> (last updated Oct. 4, 2017).
- <sup>16</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>17</sup> See e.g., f\$160 Billion: *The Health Costs of Hunger in the United States*, BREAD FOR THE WORLD INST., <http://hungerreport.org/costofhunger/> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018); CTR. FOR AM. PROGRESS, HUNGER IN AMERICA: SUFFERING WE ALL PAY FOR (2011), <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/reports/2011/10/05/10504/hunger-in-america/>.
- <sup>18</sup> CTR. FOR AM. PROGRESS, *supra* note 17. To analyze the cost burden of domestic hunger, the study used the Federal Food Security Module, the standard for measuring food deprivation. This module is conducted by the Department of Agriculture and the Department of Commerce's Bureau of the Census annually as a supplement to the Current Population Survey.
- <sup>19</sup> *Food Distribution: FDD - History and Background*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/fdd/fdd-history-and-background> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>20</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>21</sup> O'BRIEN ET AL., *supra* note 2, at 4.
- <sup>22</sup> See generally, JANET POPPONDIECK, BREADLINES KNEE DEEP IN WHEAT: FOOD ASSISTANCE IN THE GREAT DEPRESSION (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1986); DOUG O'BRIEN ET AL., *supra* note 2, at 4.
- <sup>23</sup> O'BRIEN ET AL., *supra* note 2, at 4.
- <sup>24</sup> *The History of SNAP*, SNAP TO HEALTH, <http://www.snaptohealth.org/snap/the-history-of-snap> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>25</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>26</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>27</sup> *A Short History of SNAP*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/short-history-snap> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>28</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM PARTICIPATION AND COSTS, <https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/pd/SNAPsummary.pdf> (last updated Mar. 9, 2018).



<sup>29</sup> In addition to SNAP, several other supplemental nutrition programs address food insecurity in the U.S. These include, for example, the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) and the National School Lunch Program (NSLP). Each of these programs addresses unique issues of food insecurity for different populations, but they are authorized by independent legislation (not the farm bill) and so are not addressed here.

<sup>30</sup> CONG. RESEARCH SERV., THE 2014 FARM BILL (AGRICULTURAL ACT OF 2014, P.L. 113-79) (2014), <http://nationalaglawcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/assets/crs/IF00014.pdf>.

<sup>31</sup> 7 U.S.C.A. § 2011 (West 2017). Subtitle A of the 2014 Farm Bill reauthorized appropriations for SNAP through fiscal year 2018.

<sup>32</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., BUILDING A HEALTHY AMERICA: A PROFILE OF THE SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (2012), <https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/BuildingHealthyAmerica.pdf> [hereinafter U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., BUILDING A HEALTHY AMERICA].

<sup>33</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM EDUCATION (SNAP-ED) FACTSHEET (2016). [https://snaped.fns.usda.gov/snap/SNAP-Ed%20Factsheet%20\\_August%202016.pdf](https://snaped.fns.usda.gov/snap/SNAP-Ed%20Factsheet%20_August%202016.pdf).

<sup>34</sup> K. MICHAEL CONAWAY, HOUSE COMMITTEE ON AGRIC., PAST, PRESENT, AND FUTURE OF SNAP 11 (2016), [https://agriculture.house.gov/uploadedfiles/snap\\_report\\_2016.pdf](https://agriculture.house.gov/uploadedfiles/snap_report_2016.pdf).

<sup>35</sup> THE SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (SNAP): POLICY BASICS, CTR. ON POL'Y & BUDGET PRIORITIES (2018), <https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/policybasics-foodstamps.pdf>. Households with an elderly or disabled member need not meet this limit. *Id.*

<sup>36</sup> *Id.*

<sup>37</sup> *Id.*

<sup>38</sup> *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation and Costs, 1969-2016*, U.S. DEP'T. OF AGRIC., ECON. RES. SERV., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/pd/SNAPsummary.pdf> (last updated Mar. 9, 2018).

<sup>39</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., BUILDING A HEALTHY AMERICA, *supra* note 32.

<sup>40</sup> Maria Godoy, *Trump Wants Families On Food Stamps To Get Jobs. The Majority Already Work*, NPR: FOOD FOR THOUGHT (May 24, 2017), <https://www.npr.org/sections/thesalt/2017/05/24/529831472/trump-wants-families-on-food-stamps-to-get-jobs-the-majority-already-work>. *Policy Basics: Introduction to the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/policy-basics-introduction-to-the-supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap> (last updated Mar. 24, 2016).

<sup>41</sup> *SNAP Helps Millions of Children*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/snap-helps-millions-of-children> (last updated Apr. 26, 2017).

<sup>42</sup> DOTTIE ROSENBAUM, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN SNAP AND WORK AMONG LOW-INCOME HOUSEHOLDS (2013), <http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/1-29-13fa.pdf> [hereinafter DOTTIE ROSENBAUM, SNAP AND WORK].

<sup>43</sup> Esubalew Dadi, *House Bill 581 Would Cut Food Assistance for Thousands of Florida Families*, FLA. POL'Y INST., (Mar. 2017), <http://www.fpi.institute/supplemental-nutrition-assistance-programs-broad-based-categorical-eligibility-streamlines-administrative-costs-and-eliminates-needless-duplication>.

<sup>44</sup> RICHARD MANTOVANI ET AL., U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., THE EXTENT OF TRAFFICKING IN THE SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM: 2009-2001 (2013), <http://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/Trafficking2009.pdf>.

<sup>45</sup> *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) Quality Control*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/quality-control> (last visited March 8, 2018).

<sup>46</sup> STEVEN GARASKY ET AL., U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., FOODS TYPICALLY PURCHASED BY SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (SNAP) HOUSEHOLDS 17-21 (2016), <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/ops/SNAPFoodsTypicallyPurchased.pdf>.

<sup>47</sup> MANTOVANI ET AL., *supra* note 44.

<sup>48</sup> *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP): FY2015 SNAP Recipient Integrity Information Technology Grant Summaries*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/fy2015-snap-recipient-integrity-information-technology-grant-summaries> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).

<sup>49</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., BUILDING A HEALTHY AMERICA, *supra* note 32, at 3.

<sup>50</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., BUILDING A HEALTHY AMERICA, *supra* note 32.

<sup>51</sup> *Farm Bill and Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program: Hearing Before S. Comm. on Agric., Nutrition and Forestry*, 115 Cong. (2017) (statement of Bryan Parker).

<sup>52</sup> *Id.*

<sup>53</sup> *Id.*

<sup>54</sup> *Id.*

<sup>55</sup> *Id.*



56 *Id.*  
57 *Id.*  
58 *Id.*  
59 *Id.*  
60 *Id.*  
61 *Id.*  
62 Jon Bailey, *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program and Rural Households*, CTR. FOR RURAL AFFAIRS (Jul. 30, 2014), <https://www.cfra.org/news/140730/snap-benefits-and-rural-households>.  
63 U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RES. SERV., *RURAL AMERICA AT A GLANCE 2015 EDITION 3* (2016), <http://www.ers.usda.gov/media/1952235/eib145.pdf>.  
64 *Rural Employment and Unemployment*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RES. SERV., <http://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/rural-economy-population/employment-education/rural-employment-and-unemployment.aspx> (last updated Oct. 19, 2016).  
65 In 2015, unemployment declined to 5.8percent in rural areas and to 5.2 percent in urban areas, both about 4.5percent below their peak rates. *Id.*  
66 The actual employment has not grown after 2010 in rural areas. Compared to 20,224,000 in the fourth quarter of 2011, the rural employment decreased to 20,165,000 in the fourth quarter of 2013. THOMAS HERTZ ET AL., U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RES. SERV., *RURAL EMPLOYMENT TRENDS IN RECESSION AND RECOVERY 13, 15* (2014), [http://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/err172percent5C48731\\_err172.pdf](http://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/err172percent5C48731_err172.pdf).  
67 *Id.*  
68 BAILEY, *supra* note 62.  
69 *Id.*  
70 See S. REP. NO. 113-88, at 16 (2013); TADLOCK COWAN, CONG. RESEARCH SERV., RL31837, *AN OVERVIEW OF USDA RURAL DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS 1, 5-7* (2016), <http://nationalaglawcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/assets/crs/RL31837.pdf>; See *The Importance of Regional Strategies in Rural Economic Development: Joint Hearing Before the S. Comm. on Agric., Nutrition and Forestry and the Subcomm. on Jobs, Rural Econ. Growth and Energy Innovation*, 113<sup>th</sup> Cong. 40 (2014) (written statement of Charles W. Fluharty, President and CEO, Rural Policy Research Institute), [http://www.rupri.org/Forms/Fluharty\\_Testimony\\_May2014.pdf](http://www.rupri.org/Forms/Fluharty_Testimony_May2014.pdf); Bruce Knight, *2018 Farm Bill-simplifying rural development*, AGRI-PULSE (Apr. 28, 2016), <http://www.agri-pulse.com/2018-Farm-Bill-simplifying-rural-development-04282016.asp>; Beth Honadle, *Rural Development Policy In The United States: A Critical Analysis and Lessons From The "Still Birth" of the Rural Collaborative Investment Program*, 42 COMMUNITY DEV. 56, 64 (2011); See also Jordan Rasmussen, *Broadband is a Necessity of Modern Life*, CTR. FOR RURAL AFFAIRS (Feb. 27, 2017), <https://www.cfra.org/news/170227/broadband-access-necessity-modern-life>.  
71 COWAN, *supra* note 70, at 30.  
72 Agricultural Act of 2014 § 6104 (codified at 7 U.S.C.A. 950bb (West 2017)).  
73 *Rural Business Development Grants*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., RURAL DEV., <https://www.rd.usda.gov/programs-services/rural-business-development-grants> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018); 7 CFR Part 4280, Subpart E; 7 U.S.C.A. § 1932(g)(9) (West 2017); Agricultural Act of 2014 § 6014.  
74 ELIZABETH WOLKOMIR, CTR. FOR BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, *SNAP BOOSTS RETAILERS AND LOCAL ECONOMIES 2* (2017), <https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/8-29-17fa.pdf>.  
75 *Id.*  
76 See DOTTIE ROSENBAUM, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, *BLOCK-GRANTING SNAP WOULD ABANDON DECADES-LONG FEDERAL COMMITMENT TO REDUCING HUNGER*, (2017), <http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/3-3-17fa.pdf> [hereinafter DOTTIE ROSENBAUM, *BLOCK-GRANTING SNAP*].  
77 *Id.*  
78 Dadi, *supra* note 43.  
79 OFF. OF MGMT. & BUDGET, *EFFICIENT, EFFECTIVE, ACCOUNTABLE: AN AMERICAN BUDGET 128* (2018), <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/msar-fy2019.pdf>.  
80 *Policy Basics: Introduction to the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)*, *supra* note 40.  
81 *Id.*  
82 *Facts About SNAP*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/facts-about-snap> (last visited March 22, 2018).  
83 Stacy Dean, *The Facts on SNAP, Part 1: SNAP Provides Modest Benefits to Vulnerable People*, CTR. ON BUDGET AND POL'Y PRIORITIES (May 8, 2013), <http://www.cbpp.org/blog/the-facts-on-snap-part-1-snap-provides-modest-benefits-to-vulnerable-people>.  
84 *Policy Basics: Introduction to the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)*, *supra* note 40.  
85 ROSENBAUM, *BLOCK-GRANTING SNAP*, *supra* note 76, at 1.  
86 FEEDING AM., *IMPLICATIONS OF CONVERTING SNAP TO A BLOCK GRANT* (2015), <http://www.hungernwnc.org/how-we-work/>



[Implicationspercent20ofpercent20Blockpercent20Grantpercent20onpercent20SNAP.pdf](#).

- <sup>87</sup> *Food Assistance for Disaster Relief*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/disaster-assistance> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>88</sup> *Food Assistance for Disaster Relief: Texas Disaster Nutrition Assistance*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/texas-disaster-nutrition-assistance> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>89</sup> Charles Smith, *Texas Announces Food Benefits for Victims of Hurricane Harvey*, TEX. HEALTH & HUMAN SERV., (Sept. 1, 2017), <https://hhs.texas.gov/about-hhs/communications-events/news-releases/2017/09/texas-announces-food-benefits-victims-hurricane-harvey>.
- <sup>90</sup> *Food Assistance for Disaster Relief: Texas Disaster Nutrition Assistance*, *supra* note 88.
- <sup>91</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>92</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>93</sup> *Food Assistance for Disaster Relief: Florida Disaster Nutrition Assistance*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/florida-disaster-nutrition-assistance> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>94</sup> ROSENBAUM, BLOCK-GRANTING SNAP, *supra* note 76.
- <sup>95</sup> MARGY WALLER, THE BROOKINGS INST., BLOCK GRANTS: FLEXIBILITY VS. STABILITY IN SOCIAL SERVICES 1-2 (2005), <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/pb34.pdf>.
- <sup>96</sup> ROSENBAUM, BLOCK-GRANTING SNAP, *supra* note 76, at 1.
- <sup>97</sup> In fiscal year 2015, the federal government spent approximately \$75 billion on the program, of which 93 percent went directly to households for food purchases. *Policy Basics: Introduction to the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)*, *supra* note 40.
- <sup>98</sup> ROSENBAUM, BLOCK-GRANTING SNAP, *supra* note 76, at 1.
- <sup>99</sup> EFFICIENT, EFFECTIVE, ACCOUNTABLE: AN AMERICAN BUDGET, *supra* note 79, at 128.
- <sup>100</sup> *Convert Multiple Assistance Programs for Lower-Income People Into Smaller Block Grants to States*, CONG. BUDGET OFF. <https://www.cbo.gov/budget-options/2016/52179> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>101</sup> IMPLICATIONS OF CONVERTING SNAP TO A BLOCK GRANT, *supra* note 86.
- <sup>102</sup> Dorothy Rosenbaum & Brynne Keith-Jennings, *SNAP Costs and Caseloads Declining*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/11-20-13fa.pdf> (last updated Mar.8, 2016).
- <sup>103</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>104</sup> Dorothy Rosenbaum & Brynne Keith-Jennings, *SNAP Caseload and Spending Declines Accelerated in 2016*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/snap-caseload-and-spending-declines-accelerated-in-2016> (last updated Jan. 27, 2017).
- <sup>105</sup> MARGY WALLER, THE BROOKINGS INST., *supra* note 95.
- <sup>106</sup> CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, POLICY BASICS: AN INTRODUCTION TO TANF 2 (2015), <http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/7-22-10tanf2.pdf>.
- <sup>107</sup> DAVID REICH ET AL., CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, BLOCK-GRANTING LOW-INCOME PROGRAMS LEADS TO LARGE FUNDING DECLINES OVER TIME, HISTORY SHOWS 4 (2017), <http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/2-22-17bud.pdf>.
- <sup>108</sup> Iffe Floyd, *TANF Cash Benefits Have Fallen by More than 20 Percent in Most States and Continue to Erode*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/family-income-support/tanf-cash-benefits-have-fallen-by-more-than-20-percent-in-most-states> (last updated Oct. 13, 2017).
- <sup>109</sup> It should be noted that other factors, such as new eligibility requirements and deliberately burdensome procedures, also contributed to the cut caseloads and reduced spending in TANF. CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, POLICY BASICS: AN INTRODUCTION TO TANF, *supra* note 106, at 5.
- <sup>110</sup> Floyd, *supra* note 108.
- <sup>111</sup> Michael Hiltzik, *Block grants are just budget cuts in disguise—and the targets are antipoverty programs*, L.A. TIMES (Mar. 25, 2016), <http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-block-grants-20160325-snap-htlstory.html>.
- <sup>112</sup> *The Struggle to Eat*, THE ECONOMIST (Jul. 14, 2011), <http://www.economist.com/node/18958475>.
- <sup>113</sup> *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)*, FOOD RES. & ACTION CTR., <http://frac.org/programs/supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- <sup>114</sup> Ron Haskins, *Reflecting on SNAP: Purposes, Spending, and Potential Savings*, THE BROOKINGS INST. (May 8, 2012), <https://www.brookings.edu/testimonies/reflecting-on-snap-purposes-spending-and-potential-savings/>.
- <sup>115</sup> Michael Leachman et al., *President Trump's Budget Would Shift SNAP Costs to States, Increasing Risk of Hunger and Weakening Response to Recessions*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budget-and-tax/president-trumps-budget-would-shift-snap-costs-to-states-increasing> (last updated Jul. 19, 2017).
- <sup>116</sup> *A Quick Guide to SNAP Eligibility and Benefits*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/a-quick-guide->



[to-snap-eligibility-and-benefits#\\_ftn9](#) (last updated Feb. 7, 2018).

- <sup>117</sup> Mayuree Rao et al., *Do Healthier Foods and Diet Patterns Cost More Than Less Healthy Options? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis*, 3 *BMJ OPEN* (2013).
- <sup>118</sup> JAMES ZILIAK, HAMILTON PROJECT, *MODERNIZING SNAP BENEFITS 18* (2016), [http://www.hamiltonproject.org/papers/modernizing\\_snap\\_benefits](http://www.hamiltonproject.org/papers/modernizing_snap_benefits); A *Quick Guide to SNAP Eligibility and Benefits*, *supra* note 116; U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., *THRIFTY FOOD PLAN* (2007), [https://www.cnpp.usda.gov/sites/default/files/usda\\_food\\_plans\\_cost\\_of\\_food/TFP2006Report.pdf](https://www.cnpp.usda.gov/sites/default/files/usda_food_plans_cost_of_food/TFP2006Report.pdf).
- <sup>119</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., *THRIFTY FOOD PLAN*, *supra* note 118.
- <sup>120</sup> ZILIAK, *supra* note 118, at 18.
- <sup>121</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>122</sup> KATHRYN EDIN ET AL., U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., *SNAP FOOD SECURITY IN DEPTH INTERVIEW STUDY: FINAL REPORT 11-14* (2013), <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/SNAPFoodSec.pdf>.
- <sup>123</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>124</sup> Enza Gucciardi et al., *The Intersection Between Food Insecurity and Diabetes: A Review*, 3 *CURRENT NUTRITION REP.* 324, 326 (2014); *See* EDIN ET AL., *supra* note 122, at 11-15.
- <sup>125</sup> EDIN ET AL., *supra* note 122, at 29-32.
- <sup>126</sup> Karen S. Hamrick & Margaret Andrews, *SNAP Participants' Eating Patterns over the Benefit Month: A Time Use Perspective*, *PLOS ONE* (2016); Barbara Laraia et al., *Biobehavioral Factors That Shape Nutrition in Low-Income Populations*, 52 *Am. J. of Preventive Medicine* S118 - S126 (2017).
- <sup>127</sup> Leachman et. al, *supra* note 115.
- <sup>128</sup> OFF. OF MGMT. & BUDGET, *BUDGET PROPOSAL, BUDGET FOR THE U.S. GOVERNMENT: A NEW FOUNDATION FOR GREATNESS: FISCAL YEAR 2018* (2017), <https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/omb/budget/fy2018/budget.pdf> [OFF. OF MGMT. & BUDGET, *FISCAL YEAR BUDGET PROPOSAL 2018*].
- <sup>129</sup> Diane W. Schanzenbach et. al., *Are The Trump Administration's Proposed Food Stamp Cuts Justified?*, *WASH. POST* (Jun. 16, 2017), [https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/should-federal-funding-for-food-stamps-be-cut/2017/06/16/29f7bc44-5202-11e7-b064-828ba60fbb98\\_story.html?utm\\_term=.27e9c00051e](https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/should-federal-funding-for-food-stamps-be-cut/2017/06/16/29f7bc44-5202-11e7-b064-828ba60fbb98_story.html?utm_term=.27e9c00051e).
- <sup>130</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>131</sup> OFF. OF MGMT. & BUDGET, *FISCAL YEAR BUDGET PROPOSAL 2018*, *supra* note 128.
- <sup>132</sup> Leachman et. al, *supra* note 115.
- <sup>133</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>134</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>135</sup> Alexa Maltby, *How the Proposed 2018 Budget Would Affect SNAP Benefits* (June 20, 2017), *MOVE FOR HUNGER*, <http://www.moveforhunger.org/proposed-2018-budget-affect-snap-benefits/>.
- <sup>136</sup> Leachman et. al, *supra* note 115.
- <sup>137</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>138</sup> GRETCHEN ROWE ET AL., U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV. & URBAN INST., *ENHANCING SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (SNAP) CERTIFICATION: SNAP MODERNIZATION EFFORTS FINAL REPORT VOLUME I 74* (2010), <http://research.urban.org/uploadedpdf/412179-snap-vol-I.pdf>.
- <sup>139</sup> *See* LAURA CASTNER ET AL., *MATHEMATICA POL'Y RES. & U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT FOR SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM MODERNIZATION INITIATIVES: INTEGRATED REPORT 1* (2012), [http://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/SNAPModernization\\_0.pdf](http://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/SNAPModernization_0.pdf).
- <sup>140</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., *SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM WORKLOAD MANAGEMENT MATRIX*, <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/matrix.pdf> (last updated Jan. 2013).
- <sup>141</sup> LARA HULSEY ET AL, *MATHEMATICA POL'Y RES. & U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., THE EVOLUTION OF SNAP MODERNIZATION INITIATIVE IN FIVE STATES 76* (2013), <http://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/EvolutionSNAPMod.pdf>.
- <sup>142</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>143</sup> U.S.C.A. § 2025 (West 2017).
- <sup>144</sup> DOROTHY ROSENBAUM, *CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, SNAP ERROR RATES AT ALL-TIME LOWS 6* (2014), <https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/7-2-14fa.pdf>; U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., *FISCAL YEAR 2015 APPLICATION PROCESSING TIMELINES*, <https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/snap/FY2015ApplicationProcessingTimeliness.pdf> (last updated Sep. 29, 2016).
- <sup>145</sup> Hearing, *Farm Bill and Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, C-SPAN* (Sept. 14, 2017), <https://www.c-span.org/video/?434034-1/senate-agriculture-committee-scrutinizes-supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program>.
- <sup>146</sup> *See* ROWE ET AL., *supra* note 138, at 84.
- <sup>147</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>148</sup> HULSEY ET AL, *supra* note 141, at 125.



149 *Id.*  
150 *Id.*  
151 *FY2017 SNAP Process and Technology Improvement Grants*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/fy2017-snap-process-and-technology-improvement-grants> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).  
152 *Id.*  
153 U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., *FY2016 SNAP PROCESS AND TECHNOLOGY IMPROVEMENT GRANT PROJECT SUMMARIES*, <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/snap/FY16-PTI-Grant-Award-Summaries.pdf> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).  
154 Press Release No. FNS 0003.16, U.S. Dep't of Agric., Food & Nutrition Serv., *SNAP Process, Technology Improvement Grants Application Announced* (Mar. 21, 2016), <http://www.fns.usda.gov/pressrelease/2016/fns-000316>.  
155 Stacy Dean, *SNAP: Combating Fraud and Improving Program Integrity Without Weakening Success*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, (Jun. 9, 2016), <https://www.cbpp.org/food-assistance/snap-combating-fraud-and-improving-program-integrity-without-weakening-success>.  
156 SARAH REINHARDT, UNION OF CONCERNED SCIENTISTS, *STRENGTHENING SNAP FOR RURAL AND URBAN AMERICA* (2017), <https://www.ucusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2017/05/strengthening-snap-ucs-5-17.pdf>.  
157 Dean, *SNAP: Combating Fraud and Improving Program Integrity Without Weakening Success*, *supra* note 155.  
158 *Id.*  
159 *Id.*  
160 *Id.*  
161 *Id.* There are two points worth highlighting with respect to error rate calculations. First, error rates themselves can sometimes overstate the net loss to the federal government because the rate reflects the sum—not the net—of the overpayment and underpayment error rates. Second, even the overpayment rates can sometimes overstate the amount of overpayments to households because erroneous payments count toward a state's error rate even after the state recoups the overpaid benefits. *See id.*  
162 *Id.*  
163 *Id.*  
164 *Id.*  
165 Kim Severson, *Food Stamp Fraud, Rare but Troubling*, N.Y. TIMES (Dec. 18, 2013), <http://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/19/us/food-stamp-fraud-in-the-underground-economy.html>.  
166 *Id.*  
167 7 C.F.R. § 275.24(b)(3) (2005).  
168 U.S.C.A. § 2025 (West 2018).  
169 PRESS RELEASE NO. 0174-16, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., *USDA AWARDS GRANTS TO IMPROVE SNAP PROCESSING, TECHNOLOGY*, (Aug. 25, 2016), <http://www.fns.usda.gov/pressrelease/2016/0174-16>.  
170 *Id.*  
171 Dean, *SNAP: Combating Fraud and Improving Program Integrity Without Weakening Success*, *supra* note 155.  
172 *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP): Eligibility*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/eligibility> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).  
173 7 C.F.R. 273624(f); *See also* Ed Bolen & Stacy Dean, *Waivers Add Key State Flexibility to SNAP's Three-Month Time Limit*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POL'Y PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/waivers-add-key-state-flexibility-to-snaps-three-month-time-limit> (last updated Feb. 6, 2018); *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP): Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWDs)*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/able-bodied-adults-without-dependents-abawds> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).  
174 Bolen & Dean, *supra* note 173.  
175 *Id.*  
176 *Id.*  
177 *Id.*  
178 *Id.*  
179 *Id.*  
180 7 C.F.R. 273.24; *Id.*; *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP): Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWDs)*, *supra* note 173.  
181 Bolen & Dean, *supra* note 173; U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., OFF. OF INSPECTOR GENERAL, *AUDIT REPORT 27601-0002-31, FNS CONTROLS OVER SNAP BENEFITS FOR ABLE-BODIED ADULTS WITHOUT DEPENDENTS* (2016), <https://www.usda.gov/oig/webdocs/27601-0002-31.pdf>.  
182 Bolen & Dean, *supra* note 173.



<sup>183</sup> *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP): Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWDs)*, *supra* note 173.

<sup>184</sup> MASS. DEP'T OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERV., ABAWD WORK PROGRAM – WAIVED AREAS, <https://eohhs.ehs.state.ma.us/DTA/PolicyOnline/olg%20docs/notice/abawd-work-program-waived-areas.pdf> (last updated Jan. 16, 2018).

<sup>185</sup> ROSENBAUM, SNAP AND WORK, *supra* note 42, at 9.

<sup>186</sup> *Id.*, at 6.

<sup>187</sup> Carlson et al., *Who Are the Low-Income Childless Adults Facing the Loss of SNAP in 2016?*, CTR. ON BUDGET & POLICY PRIORITIES, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/who-are-the-low-income-childless-adults-facing-the-loss-of-snap-in-2016> (last updated Feb. 8, 2016).

<sup>188</sup> U.S. GOV'T ACCOUNTING OFF., GAO-03-388, FOOD STAMP EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING PROGRAM: BETTER DATA NEEDED TO UNDERSTAND WHO IS SERVED AND WHAT THE PROGRAM ACHIEVES 17 (2003), <http://www.gao.gov/assets/240/237571.pdf>.

<sup>189</sup> Carlson et al., *supra* note 187.

<sup>190</sup> *Id.*

<sup>191</sup> Robert Rector et al., *Maine Food Stamp Work Requirement Cuts Non-Parent Caseload by 80 Percent*, THE HERITAGE FOUND. (Feb. 6, 2016), <http://www.heritage.org/welfare/report/maine-food-stamp-work-requirement-cuts-non-parent-caseload-80-percent>.

<sup>192</sup> ED BOLEN ET AL., CTR. ON BUDGET AND POL'Y PRIORITIES, MORE THAN 500,000 ADULTS WILL LOSE SNAP BENEFITS IN 2016 AS WAIVERS EXPIRE 1 (2016) <http://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/more-than-500000-adults-will-lose-snap-benefits-in-2016-as-waivers-expire> (last updated Mar. 18, 2016).

<sup>193</sup> CJL Murray et al., U.S Burden of Disease Collaborators, *The State of US Health, 1990-2010: Burden of Diseases, Injuries, and Risk Factors*, J. OF THE AM. MED. ASS'N (2013).

<sup>194</sup> JIAQUAN XU, ET AL., U.S. DEP'T OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERV., NAT'L CTR. FOR HEALTH STAT., NCHS DATA BRIEF: MORTALITY IN THE UNITED STATES (2012), <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db168.pdf>.

<sup>195</sup> *Chronic Disease Overview, n. 22*, CTRS. FOR DISEASE CONTROL & PREVENTION, <https://www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/overview/#ref22> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018); *Why Good Nutrition is Important*, CTR. FOR SCIENCE IN THE PUB. INTEREST, <https://cspinet.org/eating-healthy/why-good-nutrition-important> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).

<sup>196</sup> Oyinlola Oyeboode et al., *Fruit and Vegetable Consumption and All-Cause, Cancer and CVD Mortality: Analysis of Health Survey for England Data*, 68 J. OF EPIDEMIOLOGY & COMMUNITY HEALTH 856 (2014), <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24687909>; Xia Wang et al., *Fruit and Vegetable Consumption and Mortality From All Causes, Cardiovascular Disease, and Cancer: Systematic Review and Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Prospective Cohort Studies*, BMJ (2014), <http://www.bmj.com/content/349/bmj.g4490>.

<sup>197</sup> Luc Dauchet et al., *Fruit and Vegetable Consumption and Risk of Coronary Heart Disease: A Meta-Analysis of Cohort Studies*, 136 J. NUTRITION 2588 (2006); Heiner Boeing et al., *Critical Review: Vegetables and Fruit in the Prevention of Chronic Diseases*, 51 EUR. J. NUTRITION 637 (2012).

<sup>198</sup> Rao et al., *supra* note 117.

<sup>199</sup> *Id.*; see also Katherine Isselmann DiSantis et al., *What "Price" Means When Buying Food: Insights From a Multisite Qualitative Study with Black Americans*, 103 AM. J. PUB. HEALTH 516 (2013).

<sup>200</sup> *A Quick Guide to SNAP Eligibility and Benefits*, *supra* note 116.

<sup>201</sup> Adam Drewnowski & SE Specter, *Poverty and Obesity: The Role of Energy Density and Energy Costs*, 79 AM. J. CLINICAL NUTRITION 6 (2004), <http://ajcn.nutrition.org/content/79/1/6.abstract>.

<sup>202</sup> *Id.*

<sup>203</sup> David H. Holben & Alfred M. Pheley, *Diabetes Risk and Obesity in Food-Insecure Households in Rural Appalachian Ohio*, 3 PREVENTING CHRONIC DISEASE, (2006); Hilary Seligman et al., *Food Insecurity is Associated with Diabetes Mellitus: Results from the National Health Examination and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 1999–2002*, 22 J. GEN INTERNAL MED., 1018–23 (2007); Hilary Seligman et al., *Food Insecurity Is Associated With Chronic Disease Among Low-Income NHANES Participants*, 140 J. NUTRITION 304–10 (2010); Nurgül Fitzgerald et al., *Food Insecurity is Related to Increased Risk of Type 2 Diabetes Among Latinas*, 21 ETHNICITY & DISEASE 328-334 (2011).

<sup>204</sup> Patrick Casey et al., *Maternal Depression, Changing Public Assistance, Food Security, and Child Health Status*, 113 PEDIATRICS 298–304 (2004); Robert C. Whitaker et al., *Food Insecurity and the Risks of Depression and Anxiety in Mothers and Behavior Problems in their Preschool-Aged Children*, 118 PEDIATRICS e859-e868 (2006); Colleen M. Heflin et al., *Food Insufficiency and Women's Mental Health: Findings From a 3-Year Panel Of Welfare Recipients*, 61 SOC. SCI. & MED. 1971-1982 (2005); Kristine Siefert et al., *Food Insufficiency and Physical and Mental Health In a Longitudinal Survey of Welfare Recipients*, 45 J. HEALTH & SOC. BEHAV., 171-186 (2004).

<sup>205</sup> Barbara A. Laraia et al., *Household Food Insecurity Is Associated With Self-Reported Pregravid Weight Status, Gestational Weight Gain, and Pregnancy Complications*, 110 J. AM. DIETETIC ASSOC., 692-701 (2010).

<sup>206</sup> DIETARY GUIDELINES ADVISORY COMM., REPORT OF THE DIETARY GUIDELINES ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON THE DIETARY GUIDELINES FOR



AMERICANS, 2010, TO THE SECRETARY OF AGRICULTURE AND THE SECRETARY OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES (2010) [https://www.nutriwatch.org/05Guidelines/dga\\_advisory\\_2010.pdf](https://www.nutriwatch.org/05Guidelines/dga_advisory_2010.pdf).

<sup>207</sup> See, e.g., COMMITTEE ON EXAMINATION OF THE ADEQUACY OF FOOD RESOURCES AND SNAP ALLOTMENTS ET AL., SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM: EXAMINING THE EVIDENCE TO DEFINE BENEFIT ADEQUACY 29-32 (2013), [http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK206911/pdf/Bookshelf\\_NBK206911.pdf](http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK206911/pdf/Bookshelf_NBK206911.pdf).

<sup>208</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., STRATEGIC PLAN FY2014-2018 4 (2014), <http://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/usda-strategic-plan-fy-2014-2018.pdf>.

<sup>209</sup> *Id.* at 26.

<sup>210</sup> Jacquineau Azétsop & Tisha R. Joy, *Access to Nutritious Food, Socioeconomic Individualism and Public Health Ethics In The USA: A Common Good Approach*, 8 PHIL., ETHICS, & HUMAN. IN MED. 16 (2013), <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4231366>.

<sup>211</sup> See BIPARTISAN POLICY CENTER, LEADING WITH NUTRITION: LEVERAGING FEDERAL PROGRAMS FOR BETTER HEALTH 30 (2018), <https://bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/BPC-Health-Leading-With-Nutrition.pdf>.

<sup>212</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., STRATEGIC PLAN FY 2014-2018 4 (2014), <http://nifa.usda.gov/sites/default/files/resource/usda-strategic-plan-fy-2014-2018.pdf>.

<sup>213</sup> *Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentive (FINI) Grant Program*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., NAT'L INST. OF FOOD & AGRIC., <http://nifa.usda.gov/program/food-insecurity-nutrition-incentive-fini-grant-program> (last visited Mar. 25, 2018).

<sup>214</sup> *Id.*

<sup>215</sup> *Id.*

<sup>216</sup> *FINI Grant Program*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/FINI-Grant-Program> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018); Press Release No. 0084.15, U.S. Dep't of Agric., USDA Awards \$31 Million in Grants to Help SNAP Participants Afford Healthy Foods, <http://www.fns.usda.gov/pressrelease/2015/008415>.

<sup>217</sup> Press Release No. 0082.17, U.S. Dep't of Agric., Secretary Perdue Announces \$16.8 Million to Encourage SNAP Participants to Purchase Healthy Foods (Aug. 8, 2017), <https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USDAO/bulletins/1af6fb1>.

<sup>218</sup> *Id.*

<sup>219</sup> FAIR FOOD NETWORK, DOUBLE UP FOOD BUCKS (2017) [https://fairfoodnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/FFN\\_DUFB\\_NationalOverview\\_082817.pdf](https://fairfoodnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/FFN_DUFB_NationalOverview_082817.pdf).

<sup>220</sup> *Id.*

<sup>221</sup> *Senior Farmers' Market Nutrition Program (SFMNP)*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sfmnp/senior-farmers-market-nutrition-program-sfmnp> (last published Apr. 15, 2015) [hereinafter *Senior Farmers' Market Nutrition Program*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV.].

<sup>222</sup> *Senior Farmers' Market Nutrition Program Fact Sheet*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV. 1 (2016), <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/sfmnp/SFMNPFactSheet.pdf>.

<sup>223</sup> *Senior Farmers' Market Nutrition Program*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., *supra* note 221.

<sup>224</sup> H.R. 2642 § 4203 referring to 7 U.S.C.A. § 3007(a) (West 2017).

<sup>225</sup> *WIC Farmers' Market Nutrition Program (FMNP)*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <https://www.fns.usda.gov/fmnp/wic-farmers-market-nutrition-program-fmnp> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).

<sup>226</sup> *Senior Farmers' Market Nutrition Program*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., *supra* note 221.

<sup>227</sup> *Senior Farmers' Market Nutrition Program*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sfmnp/overview> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018); U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., FY 2010-2017 SENIOR FARMERS' MARKET NUTRITION PROGRAM GRANT AMOUNTS (2017), <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/sfmnp/SFMNP-Grant-Amounts.pdf>.

<sup>228</sup> SENIOR FARMERS' MARKET NUTRITION PROGRAM FISCAL YEAR 2015 PROFILE, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., (2016) <http://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/sfmnp/SFMNP-Profile-Data-FY2015.pdf>.

<sup>229</sup> *Id.*

<sup>230</sup> *Senior Farmers Market Nutrition Program*, NAT'L SUSTAINABLE AGRIC. COAL., <http://sustainableagriculture.net/publications/grassrootsguide/local-food-systems-rural-development/farmers-market-nutrition-program> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).

<sup>231</sup> SENIOR FARMERS' MARKET NUTRITION PROGRAM FISCAL YEAR 2015 PROFILE, *supra* note 228.

<sup>232</sup> KATE FITZGERALD, WHOLESOME WAVE, FOOD INSECURITY NUTRITION INCENTIVE GRANT PROGRAM (FINI): 2015 PROGRAM RESULTS 3 (2016), [http://farmersmarketcoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/gravity\\_forms/1-66fc51da018bd946fb1dfb74f4bea1e7/2017/04/FINI-2015-summary-digital.pdf](http://farmersmarketcoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/gravity_forms/1-66fc51da018bd946fb1dfb74f4bea1e7/2017/04/FINI-2015-summary-digital.pdf).

<sup>233</sup> KATE FITZGERALD, WHOLESOME WAVE, FOOD INSECURITY NUTRITION INCENTIVE GRANT PROGRAM (FINI): 2015 PROGRAM RESULTS 3 (2016), [http://farmersmarketcoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/gravity\\_forms/1-66fc51da018bd946fb1dfb74f4bea1e7/2017/04/FINI-2015-summary-digital.pdf](http://farmersmarketcoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/gravity_forms/1-66fc51da018bd946fb1dfb74f4bea1e7/2017/04/FINI-2015-summary-digital.pdf).

<sup>234</sup> YEAR ONE OF THE USDA FINI PROGRAM: INCENTIVIZING THE PURCHASE OF FRUITS AND VEGETABLES AMONG SNAP CUSTOMERS AT THE FARMERS MARKET, FARMERS MARKET COAL. 5 (2017), [http://farmersmarketcoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/FINI\\_](http://farmersmarketcoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/FINI_)



FarmersMarkets\_Year1\_FMC\_170413.pdf.

- 235 *Id.*
- 236 Press Release No. 0227.15, U.S. Dep't of Agric., Choctaw Nation of Oklahoma Joins USDA Senior Farmers Market Nutrition Program, (Aug. 25, 2015), <http://www.usda.gov/wps/portal/usda/usdahome?contentidonly=true&contentid=2015/08/0227.xml>.
- 237 See Sonya Brownie, *Why Are Elderly Individuals at Risk of Nutritional Deficiency?* 12 INT'L J. OF NURSING PRAC. 110–118 (2006).
- 238 *Id.*
- 239 Carol Evans, *Malnutrition in the Elderly: A Multifactorial Failure to Thrive*, 9 PERMANENTE J. 38-41 (2005).
- 240 Patricia A. Cluss et al., *Nutrition Knowledge of Low-Income Parents of Obese Children*, 3 TRANSLATIONAL BEHAV. MED. 218, 218 (2013).
- 241 Drewnowski & Specter, *supra* note 201, at 6.
- 242 H.R. 2642 § 4028 referring to 7 U.S.C.A. 2§ 036(a) (West 2017); *Nutrition Education*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., ECON. RESEARCH SERV., <http://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-nutrition-assistance/supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap/nutrition-education> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- 243 *SNAP -Ed Works*, PUB. HEALTH INST., <http://www.phi.org/resources/?resource=snapedworks> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).
- 244 *Nutrition Education*, *supra* note 242.
- 245 *Supplemental Nutrition Education Program - Education (SNAP-Ed)*, U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., NAT. INST. OF FOOD & AGRIC., <http://nifa.usda.gov/program/supplemental-nutrition-education-program-education-snap-ed> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- 246 *Nutrition Education*, *supra* note 242.
- 247 Press Release No. FNS-0013.13, U.S. Dep't of Agric., Food & Nutrition Serv., Study Shows Strong Nutrition Education Can Lead to Healthier Food Choices by Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) Recipients, <https://www.fns.usda.gov/pressrelease/2013/fns-001313> [hereinafter USDA FNS Press Release, Nutrition Education].
- 248 Jamie Dollahite et al., *An Economic Evaluation of The Expanded Food And Nutrition Education Program*, 40 J. OF NUTRITION EDUC. & BEHAV. 134-143 (2008).
- 249 M. T. LAMBUR ET AL., VA COOP. EXTENSION, APPLYING COST BENEFIT ANALYSIS TO NUTRITION EDUCATION PROGRAMS (1999).
- 250 USDA FNS Press Release, Nutrition Education, *supra* note 247.
- 251 *Id.*
- 252 *Id.*
- 253 Mary Wardlaw & Susan Baker, *Long-Term Evaluation of EFNEP and SNAP-Ed*, FORUM FOR FAMILY & CONSUMER ISSUES (2013), <http://ncsu.edu/ffci/publications/2012/v17-n2-2012-summer-fall/wardlaw-baker.php> (last visited Mar. 24, 2018).
- 254 Wanda Koszewski, *The Impact of SNAP-ED and EFNEP on Program Graduates 6 Months After Graduation*, 49(5) J. OF EXTENSION 49 (2011), <http://www.joe.org/joe/2011october/rb6.php>; *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Education (SNAP-Ed): Evaluating the success of diverse USDA-sponsored nutrition education programs across seven states*, RTI INTERNATIONAL, <https://www.rti.org/impact/supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-education-snap-ed>.
- 255 VIVIAN GABOR ET AL., U.S. DEP'T OF AGRIC., FOOD & NUTRITION SERV., SNAP EDUCATION AND EVALUATION STUDY (WAVE I): FINAL REPORT 72 (2012), [http://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/SNAPedWaveI\\_0.pdf](http://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/SNAPedWaveI_0.pdf).
- 256 *Id.*
- 257 *Rural Health*, CTR. FOR RURAL AFFAIRS, <https://www.cfra.org/rural-health> (last visited Mar. 22, 2018).
- 258 The actual employment has not grown after 2010 in rural areas. Compare to 20,224,000 in the fourth quarter of 2011, the rural employment decreased to 20,165,000 in the fourth quarter of 2013. THOMAS HERTZ ET AL., *supra* note 66, at 13, 15.
- 259 BAILEY, *supra* note 62, at 1.
- 260 *Id.*
- 261 *Id.*
- 262 LENNARD G. KRUGER, CONG. RES. CTR., BROADBAND LOAN AND GRANT PROGRAMS IN THE USDA'S RURAL UTILITIES SERVICE 1 (2018), <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/RL33816.pdf>.
- 263 *Id.* at 2.
- 264 *Id.* at 1.
- 265 *Id.* at 3.
- 266 7 U.S.C.A. 901 et seq. (West 2017).
- 267 *What is Telehealth?*, HEALTH IT, <https://www.healthit.gov/telehealth> (last visited March 22, 2018).
- 268 Agricultural Act of 2014 § 6105 (codified at 7 U.S.C.A. 950bb et seq. (West 2017)).
- 269 Rasmussen, *Broadband is a Necessity of Modern Life*, *supra* note 70; See HANNIS KUTTNER, HUDSON INST., THE ECONOMIC IMPACT OF RURAL BROADBAND 18-20 (2016), <https://s3.amazonaws.com/media.hudson.org/files/publications/20160419KuttnerTheEconomicImpactofRuralBroadband.pdf>.
- 270 Rasmussen, *Broadband is a Necessity of Modern Life*, *supra* note 70; *Telehealth Use in Rural Healthcare*, RURAL HEALTH INFO. HUB,



<https://www.ruralhealthinfo.org/topics/telehealth> (last visited March 22, 2018).

<sup>271</sup> *Telehealth Use in Rural Healthcare*, *supra* note 270.

<sup>272</sup> Rasmussen, *Broadband is a Necessity of Modern Life*, *supra* note 70.

<sup>273</sup> Agricultural Act of 2014 § 6105 (codified at 7 U.S.C.A. 950bb et seq. (West 2017)).

<sup>274</sup> KRUGER, *supra* note 262, at 31.

<sup>275</sup> See Jill Gurvey et al., *Examining Healthcare Costs Among Manna Clients and a Comparison Group*, 4 J. PRIM. CARE COMM. HEALTH 311 (2013), <http://www.mannapa.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/07/MANNA-Study.pdf>.

<sup>276</sup> See Kartika Palar et al., *Comprehensive and Medically Appropriate Food Support Is Associated with Improved HIV and Diabetes Health*, 94 J. URBAN HEALTH 87 (2017).

<sup>277</sup> Gurvey et al., *supra* note 275.

<sup>278</sup> *Id.*

<sup>279</sup> Palar et al., *supra* note 276, at 87.

<sup>280</sup> *Id.*

<sup>281</sup> *Id.*



